

Digital Commons at St. Mary's University

Theses & Dissertations

Student Scholarship

Fall 2023

Inviting the outside in: nature's contribution to counselor wellness

Naomi Medina St. Mary's University

Follow this and additional works at: https://commons.stmarytx.edu/dissertations

Part of the Counseling Commons, and the Mental and Social Health Commons

Recommended Citation

Medina, Naomi, "Inviting the outside in: nature's contribution to counselor wellness" (2023). *Theses & Dissertations*. 62. https://commons.stmarytx.edu/dissertations/62

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Scholarship at Digital Commons at St. Mary's University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses & Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons at St. Mary's University. For more information, please contact sfowler@stmarytx.edu, egoode@stmarytx.edu.

INVITING THE OUTSIDE IN: NATURE'S CONTRIBUTION TO COUNSELOR WELLNESS

APPROVED:

Melanie C. Harper, Ph.D., Dissertation Advisor

Laura Marisol Murphree, Ph.D., Committee Member

Ray Wooten, Ph.D., Committee Member

APPROVED:

Nancy LaGreca, Ph.D. Dean, College of Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences

Date

INVITING THE OUTSIDE IN: NATURE'S CONTRIBUTION TO COUNSELOR WELLNESS

А

Dissertation

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of

St. Mary's University in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

Counselor Education and Supervision

by

Naomi Coleman Medina, M.A., LPC-S

San Antonio, Texas

May 2023

Dedication

To those family camping trips on the beach, mama's first telescope that provided us a small glimpse of what was above, and to all the wonders of the natural world - including the moonflower that gives us white at night.

Acknowledgments

They say it takes a village to raise a child. For me, this adage describes my experience these last few years. I could have never completed this journey without the loving support of my family, especially my husband, Richard, who incessantly reminded me this would be worth it and on my darkest days, assured me I could do it. I am grateful to my parents, Barbara and Ronald Coleman, who instilled in their children love and appreciation for the natural world and its Creator. Anna and Rebekah, my sisters, continued to tell me they believed in me on days I did not believe in myself, and they always reminded me they were proud of me. I acknowledge Dr. Shirley Ogletree, my mentor and friend who introduced me to the research process so many, many years ago. She has remained my cornerstone. I will be forever indebted to Dr. Dan Dydek who trusted me to take my first step into a college classroom as a teacher; little did I know that first step would change my life forever. It was then I fell in love with the profession of teaching.

I am thankful for my dissertation committee who I call my, "dream team." Each one provided what I needed to get to this place. Dr. Melanie Harper, my committee chair, guiding light, and many times my savior, was a constant in sharing her depth of understanding and insight by challenging me to think outside my box. Dr. Ray Wooten provided clarity and always helped me put things into perspective when I felt overwhelmed. Dr. Laura Marisol Murphree was patient, kind and always there to grab my arm when I felt I was going under. I am grateful for Daniel, my friend, who playfully referred to me as "Dr. Medina." This kept me inspired.

These people and so many other dear friends, neighbors, and colleagues have been my village. I will always be indebted.

iv

Abstract

INVITING THE OUTSIDE IN: NATURE'S CONTRIBUTION TO COUNSELOR WELLNESS Naomi Coleman Medina St. Mary's University, 2023

Dissertation Advisor: Melanie C. Harper, Ph.D.

The positive influence of nature on client wellness and psychological health (Bonham-Corcoran et al., 2022) is well reflected in the emergence of nature-based counseling interventions such as wilderness therapy, walk talk therapy, and horticulture therapy, among other counseling modalities that involve aspects of the natural world (Lewis et al., 2022). This suggests that the inclusion of nature within the counseling session could also contribute to the wellness of the counselor. The purpose of this research was to determine the extent to which presence of nature contributes to counselor wellness and which of the five senses may play a greater role in wellness. The sample consisted of 58 licensed professional counselors and licensed professional counselor associates in the State of Texas. Composite wellness scores from the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL) were compared with composite scores from the Nature Survey, an instrument designed to collect data on the extent nature is included and how it is sensed in the counseling session (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). A correlation coefficient was computed among the FFWEL composite scores and the Nature Survey composite scores and was nonsignificant. A factorial analysis of variance (ANOVA) statistical analysis was conducted to compare the individual main effects of each of the five senses and it was found that touch, when compared to the other four senses was significantly more associated with wellness scores.

Keywords: nature, nature-based, therapy, counselor, walk-talk therapy, wilderness therapy, ecowellness, outdoors, ecotherapy, wellness, senses, sensory information

Acknowledgmentsiv
Abstractv
Table of Contents
List of Tablesix
Chapter 1 Introduction 1
Statement of the Problem 1
Research Questions
Rationale and Justification for the Study7
Limitations of the Study
Definition of Terms
Wellness
Nature and the Natural World11
Chapter 2 Literature Review
The Wellness Paradigm
Sensing Nature
Nature in Counseling
The Natural World and Human Beings: Theoretical Perspectives
Summary
Chapter 3 Methods
Participants
Measuring Instruments

Table of Contents

Statistical Analysis
Chapter 4 Results
Participants
Research Questions
Exploratory Analysis
Summary of Results
Chapter 5 Summary, Implications, and Recommendations
Findings
Implications for Counselor Wellness
Nature and the Five Selves
Limitations to the Study
Implications for Future Research
Recommendations
References
Appendix A Nature Survey
Appendix B Recruitment Email
Appendix C Informed Consent 118
Appendix D Follow-up Recruitment Email 120
Appendix E Demographic Information
Vita

List of Tables

Table 1 Participant Demographic Information	. 51
Table 2 Correlation Between Total Wellness and Nature Scale Composite With Means and	
Standard Deviations	. 55
Table 3 Omnibus Factorial ANOVA Results Comparing Senses and Total Wellness	. 56
Table 4 Univariate ANOVA Results Comparing Levels of Nature Exposure and Total	
Wellness	. 56
Table 5 Exploratory Analysis of FFWEL Dimensions and Nature Scale Composite With Mea	ins
and Standard Deviations	. 57

Chapter 1

Introduction

The professional counselor's commitment to wellness is non-negotiable. According to the American Counseling Association (ACA) and the Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP), for a licensed professional counselor, wellness is not only an ethical obligation (ACA, 2014; CACREP, 2019), being well influences self-perception, professional relationships, and holds the power to impact relationships with loved ones (Foreman, 2018). Much of the literature addresses counselor wellness from the perspective of investigating self-care strategies the counselor can implement outside of the counseling sessions. Of interest is how the physical context of the counseling session could also foster wellness. For example, when considering the restorative powers of the natural world on psychological health, it is not unreasonable to assume that simply inviting natural aspects, such as plants, windows with a view to the outdoors, non-human animals, or other forms of nature into the session could promote counselor wellness.

Expanding the literature on counselor wellness, specifically in how nature plays a part, will not only uphold the integrity of the counseling profession by contributing to counselor wellness research, but could ultimately impact the counselor's ability to genuinely and effectively assist the client to affect change. The aim of this research was to determine if the ability to sense elements of the natural world through vision, hearing, smell, taste, or touch, whether purposefully or without intention, could influence counselor wellness.

Statement of the Problem

Counselors are less likely to prioritize themselves and self-care is typically neglected at times it is needed the most for a variety of reasons including financial burden and inability to

allot the time required (Brownlee, 2016). Barton (2020) reported that before embarking on the counseling profession, some counselors did not feel they had been prepared for the challenges they would face in caring for themselves to the extent the profession demanded.

Literature is plentiful regarding self-care strategies that facilitate counselor wellness. However, the body of research in the subject of counselor wellness has primarily been dedicated to activities counselors can employ outside of the counseling context. It would be of value to the scientific community in the area of counselor wellness research to determine if the presence of nature within the counseling session contributes to counselor wellness. Further, if it can be established that simply incorporating a natural element into the counseling session has the potential to improve wellness, counselors could be more proactive in creating a physical context within their counseling sessions that fosters wellness. As a residual advantage, counselors could become more effective in their profession and experience a higher quality of life, both professionally and personally.

Research Questions

The contribution of the natural world to human flourishing is now being reflected within a variety of emerging counseling interventions such as walk talk therapy, wilderness therapy, and horticulture therapy. Other protocols that invite nature into the physical context of the counseling setting could include the presence of non-human animals or the placement of plants, rocks, or devices that produce sounds of nature. It is reasonable to surmise that if the presence of aspects of the natural world in the counseling session facilitates positive treatment outcome for the client, the benefits of nature could also contribute to counselor wellness. Worthy of investigation is if elements of nature, when present in the counseling session, contribute to counselor wellness. Further, if nature does indeed contribute to counselor wellness, it is of interest to determine

which sensory area of the five senses, vision, hearing, taste, touch, and smell, may serve as the primary conduit of sensing elements of the natural world. This study addressed the following research questions (and not in hierarchal order):

1. Is there a significant difference in means between the composite scores on the Nature Survey and composite scores on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) that would reflect the more natural elements that are sensed in the counseling context the higher the wellness score?

2. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual vision scores and the hearing, smell, touch, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to visualize aspects of nature score higher on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?

3. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual hearing scores and the vision, smell, touch, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to hear aspects of nature score higher on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?

4. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual smell scores and the vision, hearing, touch, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to smell aspects of nature score higher on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?

5. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual touch scores and the vision, hearing, smell, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to touch aspects of nature score higher on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?

6. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual taste scores and the vision, hearing, touch, and smell individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to taste aspects of nature score higher on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?

To answer these research questions, a one-way ANOVA statistical analysis research design was proposed. Rationale to use the one-way ANOVA first involved the ability of the oneway ANOVA to determine any differences that may exist between the composite scores on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) and composite scores on the Nature Survey. Another rationale is that it would be determined if those counselors who are able to sense more elements of nature during their counseling sessions would score higher on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). Further, by comparing mean scores produced by the one-way ANOVA statistical analysis, between wellness scores from the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) and scores from the Nature Survey, it would be determined if the presence of elements of nature within the counseling session was associated with counselor wellness. Should results from the one-way ANOVA statistical analysis indicate a significant difference in means, a subsequent post hoc test would provide additional information regarding differences in means between the individual scores on the Nature Survey pertaining to the five senses (sight, smell, taste, hearing, and touch), revealing where the variability lies. Specifically, it would be determined if the presence of nature within the counseling session impacts counselor wellness, and if so, which of the five areas of sensory response appear to be used primarily when compared to the other four senses.

The testing instrument proposed to measure counselor wellness was the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005b). The FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney,

2005b), a testing instrument designed to assess wellness, contains the tenets of the *Indivisible Self Model of Wellness* (IS-WEL, Myers & Sweeney, 2005a). The IS-WEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005a) is a wellness model that provides for a first order factor called the *Indivisible Self*. Within the Indivisible Self are five dimensions of wellness, or the five *selves*. These *selves* are considered second order factors and each second order factor contains third order factors. The *selves* are comprised of the *Creative Self* (positive humor, emotions, thinking, work and control), the *Coping Self* (stress management, leisure, self-worth and realistic beliefs), the *Social Self* (friendship and love), the *Essential Self* (gender identity, spirituality, cultural identity, and selfcare), and the *Physical Self* (exercise and nutrition).

The FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) testing instrument contains a total of 91 items and is formatted in a four-point Likert scale. The five selves are embedded within these items, and each self is a subscale. When combined, these five second-order factors (the selves) and their respective third order factors as outlined in the Indivisible Self Model of Wellness (IS-WEL, Myers & Sweeney, 2005a), and reflected in the items on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) testing instrument, render one composite score for wellness called the Total Wellness score.

As an adjunct questionnaire to the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014), a Likert type survey called the *Nature Survey* was specially crafted for this study. The purpose of the Nature Survey was to gather data from the participants regarding the extent to which they sense nature within the physical context of their counseling session. The Nature Survey contains five items, each addressing a different sense (vision, hearing, touch, taste, and smell). To provide clarity, examples of elements of nature that could be sensed were embedded within each of the five items and participants would be asked to report on a scale of zero (no presence of nature) to

nine (sense of being immersed in nature), the extent to which they sense nature through each of the five senses. Each value is that of a whole number (0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9). For example, regarding visual awareness of nature, the participant would be invited to indicate on a scale of zero to nine the extent to which they are able to visualize the natural world during their counseling session. Items on the Nature Survey did not differentiate elements that are organic, such as live plants or flowing water, from the inorganic, such as an artificial plant or a device that produces the sound of flowing water.

The extent of nature and scope of this study included the presence of nature within the context of: (a) therapy conducted indoors that might or might not include aspects of nature such as potted plants (natural or artificial), windows, water fountains, nature noise machines, visual images of nature, and non-human animals such fish, cats, dogs, etc.; (b) therapy conducted indoors that might or might not include physical activity related to nature such as gardening or other horticultural activities; or, (c) therapy conducted outdoors that might or might not include sitting or that involves physical activity such as wilderness therapy, walk talk therapy, horticulture therapy, outdoor yoga, etc. By analyzing this data collected from the Nature Survey and data from the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) it would be revealed how scores from the Nature Survey reflecting the extent nature is sensed in the physical counseling setting compares to Total Wellness scores on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). In addition, scores from individual items on the Nature Survey with regard to the five senses would reveal those senses that are primary in how counselors sense nature. Analysis of the data would also accommodate those participants who were physically unable to sense with all of the five senses such as those who are visually or hearing impaired.

It was predicted that data gathered from the Nature Survey and compared with scores from the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005b) would determine if aspects of the natural world sensed within the physical context of the counseling session contributed to counselor wellness. Further, data collected from the Nature Survey would reveal the extent to which each of the five senses are involved. Scores 0-3 were to be be interpreted as minimal inclusion of nature was sensed, scores of 4-6 were to be interpreted as moderate inclusion of nature was sensed, and scores of 7-9 were to be interpreted as maximal inclusion of nature was sensed.

An additional residual advantage to the findings of this study would provide a deeper understanding of how the extent of the inclusion of nature in the counseling session may be reflected in specific second order dimensions, or the five *selves*, which comprise the Indivisible Self Model of Wellness (IS-WEL, Myers & Sweeney, 2005a). Specifically, are there any differences in scores reflecting significant inclusion of nature as indicated in the Nature Survey and subscores from the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) in the *Creative Self* (positive humor, emotions, thinking, work and control), the *Coping Self* (stress management, leisure, selfworth and realistic beliefs), the *Social Self* (friendship and love), the *Essential Self* (gender identity, spirituality, cultural identity, and self-care) and the *Physical Self* (exercise and nutrition) dimensions? It was anticipated that answers to these questions would provide a deeper understanding of the extent to which nature contributes to those specific second order factors.

Rationale and Justification for the Study

As a result of the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic, the year 2020 not only ushered in devastating physical consequences, but also took a substantial toll on psychological health including depression and anxiety (Reading Turchioe et al., 2021). A sense of loneliness and isolation were also identified as psychological stressors as a result of the pandemic (Ivbijaro et

al., 2020). Developing competence in providing telemental health services to an increasing caseload while navigating personal needs and crises exacerbated stress for those in the mental health professions (Fish & Mittal, 2021). This suggests that counselors remain vigilant in caring for their own wellness to insure they are able to meet the mental health demands of their respective communities. Meeting these demands and upholding the standards of the counseling profession can be fulfilling when the counselor has the rewarding opportunity to witness the client become more well, and client progress is more likely if the counselor is well (Lawson et al., 2007).

It was hoped that the findings from this research would have the potential to substantially impact the manner in which professional counselors approach personal wellness, especially regarding the physical context of their counseling sessions. While self-care strategies implemented outside the workday are effective and certainly beneficial for establishing and maintaining wellness, including aspects of the natural world in the counseling session may promote a heightened sense of well-being, which in turn may facilitate wellness. Findings from this study could result in the opening of new doors in helping counselors discover strategies that can be implemented within the counseling session, thereby improving not only their personal wellness but the well-being of their clients.

Limitations of the Study

Since early 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic required a profound shift in how counselors provide services. This undoubtedly required adjustments in the counseling context, which was prohibitive of face-to-face sessions, not only including traditional sessions held in an office setting, but also meeting in person outdoors. However, albeit limited, counselors now may have returned to previous counseling modalities. With the possibility there are fewer counselors

meeting face-to-face either indoors or outdoors, it was expected that the amount of data collected may be limited. Because of the demand to provide telehealth services, it was predicted that counselors who may not have previously included aspects of the natural world in the physical context of their counseling sessions may have made adjustments in the physical context of their counseling session. This could include whether it be conducting sessions in a room with windows, arranging potted plants in the room, or even establishing a private setting outdoors in which to conduct sessions whether conducted telemental health or face to face.

Another limitation to this study was that not all counselors have access to natural spaces or work within an environment in which they have control over the physical context of their counseling sessions. Some counselors may prefer to have aspects of the natural world in their session but are unable. For example, those counselors who may prefer to have plants in their office might be prohibited because there are no windows to expose natural light. The counselor may lack space or have limited knowledge in plant care. In addition, allergies to plants and/or animals might impede counselors from including aspects of nature in the counseling session context. Inclement weather may play a part in a counselor's choice to conduct counseling in an outdoor environment such as summer heat or winter's freezing temperatures. Limitations such as these and others considered, the general purpose of this study was to investigate the counselor's work environment and the extent to which aspects of the natural world are included, how counselors primarily sense nature, and if those who report sensing the inclusion of natural aspects in their counseling sessions score higher in wellness.

Definition of Terms

To better understand the research questions, the following terms are defined. These definitions are intended to provide clarity regarding wellness, nature, and the natural world as there are a variety of definitions that have been assigned these terms in the literature.

Wellness

Wellness has been defined from a variety of perspectives; the construct is generally conceptualized as engaging in a lifestyle that promotes optimal health (Brymer et al., 2010), and is a state of being that transcends the absence of disease (Whittier Olerich et al., 2021). Wellness is considered holistic in that it encompasses domains common to all humans, namely emotional, physical, social, and spiritual, among others (Fullen et al., 2018). For the purposes of operationally defining the construct of wellness in this study, it is was proposed to defer to Myers et al. (2000) who defined wellness as "a way of life oriented toward optimal health and wellbeing in which body and mind and spirit are integrated by the individual to live more fully within the natural community" (p. 252).

This definition of wellness is reflected in the all-inclusive *Indivisible Self Wellness Model* of Wellness (IS-WEL) developed by Myers and Sweeney (2005a). The IS-WEL, an evidencebased model (Myers & Sweeney, 2005a) originating from the *Wheel of Wellness* model (Hattie et al., 2004; Myers et al., 2000; Sweeney & Witmer, 1991; Witmer & Sweeney, 1992) was holistic as it approached wellness from several domains of human existence (Sweeney & Witmer, 1991). The IS-WEL provided a definition of wellness by identifying one higher order factor, the indivisible self, and five second-order factors containing 17 third order factors that when combined, collectively define wellness.

Referencing Myers and Sweeney (2005a), Freund et al. (2021) provided a comprehensive explanation of the second-order factors which included the *Creative Self, Coping Self, Social Self, Essential Self*, and *Physical Self*. Third order factors housed under the Creative Self are, positive humor, emotions, thinking, work, and control; the Coping Self contains stress management, leisure, self-worth, and realistic beliefs; the Social Self includes friendship and love; the Essential Self involves gender identity, spirituality, cultural identity, and self-care; and the Physical Self encompasses exercise and nutrition (Freund et al., 2021; Myers & Sweeney, 2005a). These factors and the respective selves to which they belong, contain the meaning of wellness and are collectively referred to as, *Total Wellness* (Perepiczka & Balkin, 2010). The instrument developed to measure Total Wellness was the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005a). Scores used for this study would be gathered from the FFWEL testing instrument.

Nature and the Natural World

That which constitutes *nature* or *the natural world* is argued to be subjective (Bratman et al., 2012). To accommodate the scope of their study, Bratman et al. (2012), defined nature as, "areas containing elements of living systems that include plants and non-human animals across a range of scales of human management from a small urban park through to relatively 'pristine wilderness'" (p. 120). For the purposes of providing an operational definition for the term, nature, this definition was endorsed. However, to accommodate the scope of this study and to adequately understand the part nature might play in counselor wellness, the definition was broadened to include areas located indoors such as an office that may contain, plants, non-human animals, or other aspects of the natural world.

The five senses are the avenues provided human beings to sense stimuli such as nature and it is through the five senses humans are provided the opportunity to make meaning of their surroundings (Hutmacher, 2021). The basic five senses are seeing (vision), hearing (auditory), smell (olfactory), taste (gustatory), and touch (tactile) and are responsible for receiving, transforming, and delivering that which is sensed to the brain for interpretation (Myers & DeWall, 2019).

Chapter 2

Literature Review

Counselor wellness as a professional and ethical responsibility is justified as stories of physical, emotional, and sexual trauma, grief and loss, mingled with ethical dilemmas and other challenging issues are what define a counselor's workday, creating vulnerability to psychological stressors that compromise professional competence and human flourishing (Bray, 2018; Lee et al., 2017; Moffatt, 2018; Mullen et al., 2017). Attention to wellness is critical to the extent that professional organizations such as the ACA and the CACREP have identified counselor wellness as a professional responsibility and ethical obligation (ACA, 2014; CACREP, 2019).

The 2014 American Counseling Association (ACA) Code of Ethics, Section C, Professional Responsibility states, "In addition, counselors engage in self-care activities to maintain and promote their own emotional, physical, mental, and spiritual well-being to best meet their professional responsibilities" (p.3). Recognizing the severity of implications surrounding the lack of counselor wellness, in 2003, the Governing Council of the ACA created the ACA Task Force on Counselor Wellness and Impairment to encourage awareness and identify interventions to assist counselors who are impaired.

The obligation to meet these professional responsibilities is also reflected in the American School Counselor Association (ASCA) Ethical Standards for School Counselors (2016) B.3.f, calling upon school counselors to "monitor their emotional and physical health and practice wellness to ensure optimal and professional effectiveness" (p.7). Further, the CACREP Standards include "self-care strategies appropriate to the counselor's role" (Section 2, Standard F. 1. l., p. 10) as an educational standard for training professional counselors. Counselors who are impaired are at risk to harm their client; consequently edicts requiring counselor wellness

have resulted in a substantial amount of research on common maladies that threaten counselor wellness such as burnout and compassion fatigue (Lawson, 2007).

Burnout has been defined as, "overwhelming exhaustion, feelings of cynicism and detachment from the job, and a sense of ineffectiveness and lack of accomplishment" (Maslach & Leiter, 2016, p. 103). The causes of burnout consist not only of client factors and emotional demands imposed daily, but also of interpersonal relationships within the work environment, especially in the life of a new counselor (Fye et al., 2020; Sandhu & Singh, 2021). Factors not related to counseling duties such as perceived sense of professional identity can also contribute to counselor burnout (Maor & Hemi, 2021).

Compassion fatigue, also referred to as *vicarious traumatization* (Baird & Kracen, 2006; Hensel et al., 2015; McCann & Pearlman, 1990), as opposed to compassion satisfaction which is described as a sense of satisfaction and positive attitude toward one's work (Waegemakers Schiff & Lane, 2019), can result from a counselor's frequent exposure to traumatic occurrences (Bride et al., 2007). Can and Watson (2019) argued that a contributing factor to compassion fatigue involves how the client's state of suffering may evoke similar emotions within the counselor. Further, it is argued that some have been drawn to the counseling profession as a result of a personal history of trauma (Martin-Cuellar et al., 2019) which may in turn create a vulnerability to compassion fatigue (Hensel et al., 2015). Figley and Rainer (2002) defined compassion fatigue as "a state of tension and preoccupation with the traumatized patients by re-experiencing traumatic events, ... associated with the patient" (p. 1435). Figley and Rainer (2002) further argued that compassion fatigue is a "function of bearing witness to the suffering of others" (p. 1435). As providing a sanctuary in which a clients can share their suffering is one of the

hallmarks of the counseling profession, this suggests that the threat of compassion fatigue is constant and ubiquitous (Cook, et al., 2021).

It has been argued that events that occur on a global scale such as natural disasters, sociopolitical conflicts, and other societal stressors contribute to compassion fatigue to the extent that Robino (2019) introduced the term *global compassion fatigue* to reflect the emotional impact of global events on counselors. Vulnerability to compassion fatigue, especially when working with victims of trauma is omnipresent (Cowan et al., 2020), jeopardizing counselor wellness. Singh et al. (2020) posited that compassion fatigue can create emotional exhaustion, and therefore, impede a clinician's ability to provide effective treatment, which in turn compromises personal psychological health.

Those in crisis and who have suffered a traumatic event, whether personal, community or at a global level, often seek counseling to process their experience (Anderson et al., 2022; Lazar, 2022). One such global stressor, the COVID-19 pandemic, ushered a profound impact on mental health resulting in increases in depression, anxiety, post-traumatic stress disorder, and other psychological issues (Asmundson & Taylor, 2020; Boyraz et al., 2020; Xiong et al., 2020), as well as creating additional stress on familial relationships (Hervalejo, 2020). Individuals who had previously been diagnosed with a serious mental illness such as bipolar disorder, depression, or schizophrenia especially suffered as a result of the social distancing guidelines required during the pandemic (Hamada & Fan, 2020; Nieweglowski &, 2021). To investigate the impact of COVID-19 protocols on dimensions such as financial distress and anxiety, data collected from the Healthy Minds study, an on-line survey of United States college students across a variety of campuses over the 2020 fall semester, revealed that depression and anxiety were significantly associated with daily life adjustments that COVID-19 protocols enforced on college students (Oh

et al., 2021). Further, a study investigating the impact of COVID-19 at a minority serving college in New York City found that students reported significant depression, anxiety, and stress, and deterioration of psychological functioning as a result of lockdown mandates (Lopez-Castro et al., 2021).

At the least, many experienced an increase in stress and fear due to altered changes in daily habits during lockdowns and quarantine (Brooks et al., 2020; Gloster et al., 2020). For counselors, the COVID-19 pandemic not only increased mental health demands in meeting the needs of the community (McInerny, 2021), but exacerbated stress and brought new challenges such as developing a therapeutic alliance and learning to navigate telemental health technology (Maurya et al., 2020), which in turn introduced additional ethical concerns regarding confidentiality (Johnson & Rehfuss, 2021). The deleterious impact of COVID-19 on counselors' personal lives was compounded by the stresses experienced by their clients, requiring considerable resilience in the counselor (Litam et al., 2021).

A review of the literature on stress and the counselor revealed there are other precursors to stress that may not be clearly recognizable. For example, in a qualitative study exploring interpersonal stress, Moore et al. (2020) argued that counselors experience stress by mere virtue of the dynamics within the therapeutic relationship. Shell et al. (2021) investigated stress related to race, finding that race related stress predicted traumatic stress response mental health in therapists who are Black. These findings are consistent with Interiano-Shiverdecker et al. (2021) who reported that counselors in training who were foreign born reported higher levels of stress than their Caucasian counterparts. Another factor that contributes to stress is client treatment outcome. In a study exploring stress and substance abuse counselors, it was argued that client

resistance to treatment and relapse were found to contribute to counselors' psychological distress (Baldwin-White, 2016).

Historically, and especially prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, counselors conducted therapy in a traditional office setting with chairs, tables, and pictures on the walls, representative of a professional and multiculturally sensitive counselor-client relationship (Devlin et al., 2013), and in an orderly atmosphere orchestrated to convey warmth and acceptance (Nasar & Devlin, 2011). In the wake of COVID-19, sitting in an office opposite one's client was halted for many counselors as quarantining orders and social distancing protocols were implemented. As a result, counselors resorted to providing telemental health services through video conferencing (Patel, 2020), a novel demand that only exacerbated the challenges counselors and other licensed mental health professionals were experiencing in providing services to their clientele during the pandemic (Viswanathan et al., 2020).

Another challenge reported by counselors, whether meeting face to face or meeting through video teleconferencing, is that counselors are mostly sedentary and depending on caseload, are sitting for possibly several hours per day, most days of the week (Harrison & Tudor, 2020). In considering the restrictions brought by COVID-19, Meyer et al. (2020) found that the reduction in time being physically active and an increase in screen time were associated with a negative impact on mental health. These findings are consistent with Lothes and Nanney (2020) who found a relationship between physical activity in a variety of domains of wellness including sleep, intimacy, self-responsibility, love, and thinking.

These neoteric challenges introduced by COVID-19, as well as those that have historically compromised counselor wellness such as compassion fatigue, burnout, and workload (Gutierrez et al., 2019; Hendricks et al., 2009; Stebnicki, 2007) continue to impact those in the

counseling profession, creating the risk of leaving the profession prematurely (Merriman, 2015). Further, because many students upon entering the counseling profession are struggling with existing issues, Witmer and Young (1996) recommended that the counseling program curriculum require students to create a personal statement of commitment to wellness and that faculty members should model a lifestyle that promotes wellness. Building upon the imperative of Witmer and Young (1996) for counselors to be well, Myers et al. (2016) further proposed that counselor wellness begins with well counselor educators, asserting, "well counselor educators produce well counseling students who, in turn, can produce well clients" (p. 29). This call of duty for counselor educators to be well was supported by Yager and Tovar-Blank (2007) who argued that to be effective in educating their students in the value of wellness, counselor educators should model wellness behaviors.

Attention to the wellness of the counselor-in-training (CIT) has become center stage to the extent that there has been a call to incorporate counselor wellness practices into CACREP counselor education curriculum (Harrischand et al., 2021). This pedagogical imperative translates to the supervisory context to provide support and encouragement for their counselor in training supervisees to engage in self-care (Lenz et al., 2012). Attention to the wellness and selfcare practices of counselors in training is not only an ethical obligation of counselor supervisors (Orht et al., 2014), but supervision provides the optimum context to monitor wellness practices of counselors in training in their professional development (Callendar & Lenz, 2018) and has been argued to have positive impact on supervisee wellness (Meany-Walen et al., 2016). This is supported by Gleason and Hays (2018) who contended that counselor educators are responsible in promoting wellness in their students. Further, Mellin et al. (2011) argued that within the

context of supervision, wellness should be considered a key element in counseling students' professional identity development.

The term, self-care, is frequently used in dialogue regarding wellness and well-being; yet, literature has been unable to deliver a universally accepted agreement of that which defines self-care (Wyatt & Ampadu, 2020). However, there does appear to be a consensus in acknowledging that the practice of self-care is inclusive of both the psychological and physical domains. For example, Eckstein (2001) argued that balanced self-care involves attending to five specific areas. According to Eckstein (2001), those consist of the mental, emotional, spiritual, social, and physical domains. This is supported by Myers et al. (2012) who described the practice of self-care as, "engagement of behaviors that maintain and promote physical and emotional wellbeing" (Myers et al., 2012, p. 56). Myers et al. (2012) included as examples of self-care practices such as physical activity, sleep, and mindfulness.

It is generally supported that counselors who engage in self-care are more likely to be well, including counselors in training (Guler & Ceyhan, 2021). Further, failure to attend to selfcare as a professional responsibility can have disastrous consequences as a fatigued counselor is not only susceptible to committing ethical and boundary violations but is at risk of leaving the profession prematurely (Merriman, 2015). Recognizing the serious implications of unwell counselors, literature dedicated to wellness research has generously attended to self-care activities in which counselors can engage outside of work. Examples include mindfulness (Dye et al., 2020; Friedman, 2017), creative activities such as scrapbook journaling (Bradley et al., 2013), the practice of self-compassion (Coaston, 2017), creative writing (Warren et al., 2010), yoga (Thompson et al., 2018), attention to spirituality (Hardiman & Simmonds, 2013), and personally engaging in psychotherapy (Norcross, 2000).

A review of the literature on counselor wellness has revealed that while attending to selfcare is recognized as critical in providing competent and effective treatment, psychotherapists tend to prioritize the needs of their clients at the expense of their own self-care (Figley & Rainer, 2002). While it is imperative for counselors to monitor their own stresses and remain mindful of vulnerability to impairment (Cummins et al., 2007), some counselors may feel they are impenetrable to burnout because of their insight, professional experience, and training (Meyers, 2015). In research addressing barriers to self-care, Baker and Gabriel (2021) found that lack of financial resources, feelings of guilt for spending time away from family, and time constraints from workload were the most common themes. In an innovative approach to addressing counselor wellness and self-care, Plath and Fickling (2020) argued that counselors could benefit from intentional disengagement by engaging in self-care activities unrelated to their training as clinicians, suggesting that there remains effective, yet undiscovered, novel approaches to counselor wellness.

The Wellness Paradigm

Wellness is often confused with wellbeing. Consistent with Hall (2015) who maintained that well-being connotes simply the absence of disease, Kihm and McGregor (2020) argued wellbeing suggests a state or fixed condition whereas wellness is a dynamic process involving change and lifestyle. Bill Hettler, co-founder of the National Wellness Institute (Hettler & Hardie, 2015), defined wellness as, "an active process through which the individual becomes aware of and makes choices toward a more successful existence" (Hettler, 1980, p. 77). Personal choice and responsibility required in being well is also reflected in the definition of wellness adopted by the National Wellness Institute (n.d.) which articulated, "Wellness is a conscious, self-directed, and evolving process of achieving full potential." While there remains some debate regarding the definition of wellness, it is generally accepted that wellness is not simply absence of disease, but

is holistic, containing a variety of dimensions that define what it means to be human (Bart et al., 2018; Roscoe, 2009; Steinhardt, et al., 1997).

A review of the wellness literature reveals those dimensions most commonly believed to comprise wellness consist of the intellectual, social, environmental, emotional, physical, spiritual, intellectual, occupational, financial, (Hettler, 1980; Kihm & McGregor, 2020; Montoya & Summers, 2021; Swarbrick, 2006) and ability to adapt to an everchanging environment (Dunn, 1959). With the advent of the wellness concept, several models were crafted in an attempt to capture and describe what it means to be well. According to Beauchemin et al. (2019), Hettler's hexagonal model of wellness (1980), Ardell's components of wellness (1977), and Dunn's high level wellness (1977) were considered to be the forerunners of wellness models.

Oliver et al. (2019) argued that Dunn's high level wellness model originally introduced in 1961, Hettler's six dimensions of wellness model, also known as the hexagonal model of wellness (1980), and the Indivisible Self Wellness model (Myers & Sweeney, 2004) have been foundational in the advancement of wellness research. This claim is not unreasonable as Halbert Dunn (1961), creator of the high level wellness model (1961) is considered the progenitor of the wellness movement and described wellness as the "balance between one's physical health status and their external environment" (Oliver et al., 2019, p. 44). The six dimensions of wellness model, also referred to as the hexagonal model of wellness a holistic approach to wellness, and includes the physical, emotional, social, occupational, intellectual, and spiritual dimensions of human existence. The *Lifestyle Assessment Questionnaire* (LAQ), originally created in 1976, was developed as an instrument to measure wellness based on the six dimensions model of wellness (LAQ). Among other venues, this model has been used in the university student setting

(Granello, 2000; Hettler, 1980), support for those who have been diagnosed with cancer (Nixon et al., 2021), understanding self-efficacy in teachers (Green & Batool, 2018), and as the rubric for providing a framework for wellness standards within the Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities (CARF, Nathenson et al., 2014).

These models represent just a few of the extant wellness models, and while there is not yet a consensus of the definition of wellness, each model deems wellness to be multidimensional, fundamentally holistic, and similar in wellness dimensions (Oliver et al., 2019). Roscoe (2009) conducted a comprehensive content analysis on nine wellness models, finding that the physical, social, emotional, intellectual, and spiritual dimensions were the most common aspects of wellness models. These findings are consistent with Pomeroy and Clark (2015) who argued that, to achieve optimum wellness, all areas of human functioning should be addressed. While the indivisible self wellness model (IS-WEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2004) is a multidimensional model that embraces wellness holistically, it stands apart from the rest because it was the first counseling-based wellness model, reinforcing that wellness is a cornerstone in the field of professional counseling (Myers, 1991; Sweeney, 2001). The wheel of wellness (WoW; Witmer & Sweeney, 1992), predecessor to the IS-WEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2004), was first to introduce counseling theory as a foundation for a wellness model. The WoW offered a holistic approach to wellness that closely aligned with Adlerian ideology by embedding love, work, leisure, and friendship into the model with spirituality serving as the core of wellness (Myers & Sweeney, 2008).

Counseling theory continued to provide a theoretical guiding light, resulting in the refinement of WoW and giving birth to a new evidenced based model called the indivisible self wellness model (IS-WEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005a). The IS-WEL maintained the Adlerian

theoretical underpinning, which contended that humans are unconsciously driven by a sense of belonging (Freund et al., 2021), and can only be understood when viewed from a holistic lens, involving an interconnection of the mind and body that cannot be separated and are hence, indivisible (Carlson & Englar-Carlson, 2017). Instead of spirituality serving as the core of the model as presented in the WoW, the IS-WEL established the *indivisible self* as a single higher order factor, true to the Adlerian tenet of humans being indivisible (Myers & Sweeney, 2008). The argument of human indivisibility was also supported by Ansbacher and Ansbacher (1956) in their interpretation of Adler's holistic approach to understanding what it means to be human.

In addition to Adlerian thought, Abraham Maslow's belief in a human's intrinsic need to reach one's full potential and experience self-actualization (Hale et al., 2019) is also reflected in the IS-WEL (Roach & Young, 2007). Aside from the evidence establishing the IS-WEL as a counseling-based theoretical model of wellness, Adlerian principles on which the IS-WEL are grounded reverberate with several counseling theories and counseling tenets from other influential "master counselors" such as Carl Rogers, William Glassner, Aaron Beck, among other major contributors in counseling techniques (Maniacci et al., 2017, p. 95).

Serving under the indivisible self as the first order factor referred to as the higher order factor, *Total Wellness*, Myers and Sweeney (2005a) placed five second order factors in the model that included the Creative Self, the Coping Self, the Social Self, the Essential Self, and the Physical Self. Providing a comprehensive explanation for each second order factor, Myers and Sweeney (2008) assigned third order factors to each second order factor. Third order factors assigned to the Creative Self are positive humor, emotions, thinking, work, and control; the Coping Self includes stress management, leisure, self-worth, and realistic beliefs; the Social Self encompasses friendship and love as third order factors; the Essential Self embraces gender

identity, spirituality, cultural identity, and self-care as third order factors; and exercise and nutrition comprise the third factors for the Physical Self. All of these factors are collectively reflected in the higher order factor, Total Wellness (Perepiczka & Balkin, 2010).

The IS-WEL was originally recommended to provide counselors with the resources to assist clients in improving their wellness (Gibson et al., 2021; Myers & Sweeney, 2005). When considering each of the selves and their corresponding third order factors, counselors could also benefit in the assessment of their individual wellness through personal application of the holistic model's precepts. For example, one of the third order factors housed under the Creative Self is a sense of humor; the value of humor was supported by Lawson (2007) who conducted a survey among counselors to determine the factors that contribute to counselor wellness, finding that counselors identified the ability to maintain a sense of humor as a wellness strategy. The emotions, another third order factor, and the ability to regulate them daily is not only critical to counselor wellness but critical to providing effective treatment (Miller & Spring, 2017; Newton et al., 2020).

When considering stress management, one of the factors that make up the Coping Self, Moore et al. (2020) found that not only did interpersonal stressors commonly experienced through the therapeutic relationship impact the counselor, but intrapersonal stressors such as questioning their professional and personal identity, and even placing their client's well-being above their own contributed to their stress. In support of work as a third order factor, a study investigating work values of licensed professional counselors found that approximately 90% of the 463 counselors polled reported the desire to assist their client to self-actualize as one of the most important values (Burns et al., 2020). Leisure is another third order factor serving to define the Coping Self as Caldwell and Smith (1988) argued that leisure contributes greatly to physical

health, psychological health, and spiritual health, contending that engaging in leisure activity while outdoors can reawaken one's creativity and enrich one both personally and professionally.

Third order factors under the Social Self involve love and friendship (Myers & Sweeney, 2005a). Literature supports how interpersonal relationships are not only enriching to the counselor but support the counselor in withstanding the challenges of the profession (Meyer & Ponton, 2006) and contribute to the quality and longevity of life (Limberg et al., 2021). Spirituality, initially occupying center stage in the WoW (Myers & Sweeney, 2008) remained a critical component to wellness in the IS-WEL, serving as a third order factor under the Essential Self. A construct difficult to define yet universal, spirituality contains the essence of personal intimacy and is transformational over the lifespan (Cashwell et al., 2007). Bohecker et al. (2017) described spirituality as an internal acknowledgement of something greater, which transcends religiosity, calling for the inclusion of spirituality into CACREP standards of core curriculum. The value of the professional counselor's attention to spirituality is well-supported in several professional counseling organizations including the ACA and the ASCA (Giordano et al., 2016), suggesting that the dimension of spirituality is not only an area to be considered within the context of client wellness, but also within the context of counselor wellness.

Without including the Physical Self as a dimension of wellness, the IS-WEL could not be respected as a holistic wellness model as a substantial amount of evidence has corroborated the connection between physical health, specifically the part diet and exercise play, in wellness and well-being (Anshel et al., 2010; Barwais et al., 2014; Chen et al., 2020; Downes et al., 2020; Lewis et al., 2021; Lothes & Nanney, 2020; Najafabadi et al., 2021; Townsley et al., 2021). Considering the Physical Self and each of the other selves, the holistic IS-WEL model possesses strengths that offer testimony to its application in the concept of wellness; one strength is that the

second order factors do not stand isolated from the others, and each should be being taken into consideration (Cummins et al., 2007; Kissenger, 2020; Watson & Kissenger, 2007). Myers and Sweeney (2008) accommodated for the environment and the lifespan, positioning the second order factors within the contexts of the *Local* which included family and neighborhood; *Institutional*, involving government and education; *Global*, including politics, culture, and global events; and *Chronometrical*, which represented the context of change over time and how the impact of choices made early in human development influence one's wellness later in life (Cummins et al., 2007).

Myers and Sweeney (2008) argued that the IS-WEL is a counseling-based model, founded on counseling theory. Further support for the creation of a counseling-based wellness model is reflected in a definition for counseling that was ultimately adopted over a two-year span by delegates representing some 30 professional counseling associations in the United States (Kaplan et al., 2014). The definition adopted, and which the authors endeavored to capture the essence of professional counseling was, "Counseling involves professional relationships designed to assist individuals, families, and groups toward mental health, wellness, educational, and career goals" (Kaplan et al., 2014, p. 368). This comprehensive definition of what it means to be a counselor and aligned with solid theoretical underpinnings, the IS-WEL has served as the wellness rubric to guide, encourage, and establish wellness practices in clients (Avera et al., 2015; Ohrt et al., 2019; Watson, 2015), counselors in training including counseling education doctoral students (Branco & Patton-Scott, 2020; Perepiczka & Balkin, 2010), and counselor supervisors (Lenz et al., 2012). Though it may be an assumption of the client that the counselor is well, counselor wellness is an expectation of counselor educators, employers, and counselor supervisors (Glen et al., 2015). The IS-WEL has served as a guide and impetus for the inclusion
of wellness courses into CACREP counselor education curricula and continues to inform the literature on counselor wellness (Gibson et al., 2021; Harrichand et al, 2021; Stokes, 2020).

To assess wellness, Myers and Sweeney (2008) developed the *Five Factor Wellness Inventory* (5F-WEL, also referred to as the FFWEL), an instrument that reflected the holistic and multidimensional IS-WEL model, found to be psychometrically sound (Shannonhouse et al., 2020), and to render a cumulative Total Wellness score (Kissenger et al., 2020). The FFWEL contains 91 items that measure each of the factors addressed in the IS-WEL (Shannonhouse et al., 2020). The FFWEL is considered culturally sensitive, has been used internationally, and has been used in a variety of settings outside the counseling environment (Lau et al., 2017; McDonald, 2011; Pranckeviciene et al., 2012). The FFWEL has been used to establish predictors of alcohol use in undergraduate students (Lewis & Myers, 2010) and assess the impact of wellness of law enforcement officers (Tanigoshi et al., 2008).

Within the counseling profession, the FFWEL has been the testing instrument used to investigate the person of the counselor in a variety of areas. For example, one common area of research within the counseling profession and in which the FFWEL was used, was the relationship between counselor wellness and job burnout (Puig et al., 2012). Stalnacker-Shofner and Manyam (2014) implemented the FFWEL to measure the efficacy of a wellness intervention in wellness of masters-level graduate practicum students. The FFWEL was also used by Foster et al. (2016) to understand predictors of anxiety in entry level counseling students. Other areas of counseling research in which the FFWEL instrument was used include factors related to counselors' professional quality of life and career (Lawson & Myers, 2011), and wellness of traditional and non-traditional undergraduate students (Myers & Mobley, 2004).

Literature is replete in support of the effective use and source of wellness knowledge the IS-WEL has provided the counseling profession, as well as other fields and groups in search of a deeper understanding of that which deems individuals as well (Rice & Williams, 2022). As literature continues to mount in affirming the IS-WEL as a comprehensive model of wellness, so too, the FFWEL testing instrument has gained recognition as a viable and effective means by which to assess wellness (Shannonhouse, 2020). That the IS-WEL as a counseling-based wellness model adds further credibility to the place it holds in the counselor wellness paradigm (Fetter & Koch, 2009).

Sensing Nature

The basic five sensory systems, seeing (vision), smell (olfactory), touch (tactile), hearing (auditory), and taste (gustatory) are the mechanisms by which human beings are able to perceive external stimuli in the world around them, make meaning of that stimuli, and behave accordingly (He et al., 2022). There are occasions we may only sense our environment in a one-dimensional way (Nielsen, 2018) such as seeing the sky or hearing the birds. Lindstrom (2005) argued that when there is an intersectionality of the senses, we are less likely to forget the experience as it can hold more value. To interpret this within the context of the natural world, the five senses afford humans who are able the opportunity to simultaneously appreciate the color and shape of rainclouds as they build, hear distant thunder, feel the breeze, detect the smell of rain within it, and taste a raindrop.

As testament to the powers of human sensation, physical and mental responses from exposure to nature have become the impetus in urban planning, development of gardens, parks, landscape designs, green spaces, and team loyalty (He, et al., 2022; Lee & Maheswaran, 2011; Lee et al., 2013; Shanahan et al., 2015). The advantage in attending to humans' sense of vision,

taste, smell, hearing, and touch is reflected in the tourism industry as it is has been discovered that tourist destinations that provide pleasurable experiences for the senses foster tourism satisfaction and unique branding of tourism destinations (He, et al., 2022; Lee & Maheswaran, 2011; Lee et al., 2013; Shanahan et al., 2015; Shao & Lin, 2020).

In their investigation of the impact visualizing nature has on health and well-being, Grinde and Patil (2009) argued that the visual presence of plants, whether indoor or outdoor, can reduce tension and provide relief from stress. These findings are consistent with Genjo et al. (2019) who found that green plants relaxed visual fatigue in office workers. Toyoda et al. (2019) argued that workers who were able to gaze at small office plants in the office reported less psychological and physiological stress than those workers who were unable to see plants from their vantage point in the office.

One's sense of sight is not the only avenue to experience the psychological benefits of the natural world. He et al. (2022) maintained that hearing, taste, smell, and touch can enhance physical and mental health. He et al. (2022) further contended that natural sounds, tactile stimuli, natural aromas from vegetation, and the taste of natural objects each provide specific physical and psychological advantages to the human being such as reduction in blood pressure, stimulus for experiencing feelings, and generating cognitions. In a qualitative study exploring a nature-based intervention involving plant scents for participants struggling with stress-related psychological disorders, it was found that nature smells may reduce stress (Pálsdóttir et al., 2021).

In addition to the psychological benefits of visual scenery and aromas of the natural world, sounds of nature have also been found to contribute to stress reduction. In a study investigating the efficacy of nature sounds on reduction of stress, muscle tension, and pulse rate,

it was found that participants who were given a brief exposure to ocean waves reported less stress than the control group or the group who listened to classical music (Largo-Wight et al., 2016). These findings are consistent with those of Uebel et al. (2021) who contended that exposure to soundscapes that especially include bird sounds produce restorative results such as relaxation, stress reduction, and improvement in mood.

The importance of relaxation and stress reduction cannot be overestimated especially when considering the onus is on the counselor engage in self-care (Brickham et al., 2021). Within the counselor's workday, challenges to maintaining wellness are constant (Long et al., 2022; Venart et al., 2007). Literature strongly supports Mother Nature as a viable partner and ally to wellness, and through simply tapping into any one of the five senses, counselors can embed within their counseling session aspects of the natural world that will foster wellness (Frumkin et al., 2017; He et al., 2021).

Nature in Counseling

The restorative power of the natural world on psychological well-being is well supported in the literature (Anderson et al., 2018; Mayer et al., 2008; Greenleaf et al., 2014; Kamitsis & Simmonds, 2017; Mavoa et al., 2019; Phillips, 2018; Wolsko & Hoyt, 2012). Nghiem (2018) argued that natural settings, especially settings that are biodiverse, not only have restorative powers but that restorativeness serves as a mediator and is linked to positive affect. This is consistent with McMahan and Estes (2015) who performed a meta-analysis investigating the effect of a brief encounter with nature on psychological state, finding not only evidence of nature's positive effect on emotional well-being, but even exposure to simulated nature increased positive affect. In addition to psychological functioning, the influence of the natural environment has also been argued to improve cognitive function (Prentice & Waliczek, 2021; Zijlema et al.,

2017), even if only provided through a window exposing a natural environment (Jamrozik et al., 2019). Glenn et al. (2015) argued that time spent in nature, among other activities such as mindfulness and meditation could produce positive emotions that contribute to characteristics considered valuable specifically to those in the counseling profession.

As further testament to the value of nature and consistent with Freeman et al. (2019) who argued that connecting with nature was critical for successful aging, Maller et al. (2006) contended that while western progress in medicine has promoted longer and healthier lives, detachment from nature in daily life has ushered in new psychological health risks. Tomasso et al. (2021) explored the impact of constraints to natural spaces brought upon by COVID-19, finding limited access to nature compromised emotional health. This argument of how nature deprivation negatively impacted mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic is supported by Robinson et al. (2021) who contended increased time spent outdoors during the pandemic resulted in improved psychological well-being and ability to cope with the struggles brought on by the pandemic.

White et al. (2013) found that those with access to green spaces reported being happier than those with limited access; in contrast, when deprived of the natural world, psychological health can suffer (Barnes et al., 2019). These findings are consistent with Haas et al. (2021) who found that across Japanese and American cultures, a sense of harmony with nature during the COVID-19 pandemic contributed to psychological health. For example, Shinrin-yoku, a Japanese term translated in English as *forest bathing*, has become popularized and exemplifies the healing power of nature when walking in a forest (Kotera et al., 2020) and which also can become a transformational experience (Hansen, 2014). In data collected from a review of 52 Japanese research articles regarding physiological benefits that are derived from exposure to

nature, Song et al., (2016) conceded that simply walking in a forest for 15 minutes decreased heart rate, blood pressure, and cortisol levels, and induced relaxation. In a similar study synthesizing research conducted over a span of 10 years, Jimenez et al. (2021) found that exposure to nature was far reaching in benefitting both physiological and psychological health.

Recognizing the profound impact the natural world has on psychological health, many counselors have invited nature into their counseling sessions (Swank & Reese, 2022). The use of natural artifacts such as plants, driftwood, rocks, feathers, and other relics of nature including activities involving the use of nature within the context of counseling are commonly referred to as *nature-based interventions* (Bloomfield, 2017; Moeller et al., 2018; Pretty & Barton, 2020). Nature-based interventions such as forest bathing and green exercise would also include, but are not limited to, outdoor therapeutic modalities such as walk talk therapy, wilderness therapy, horticulture therapy, the practice of yoga outdoors, or simply sitting outdoors while engaging in counseling (Villasenor-Galarza, 2013). The inclusion of non-human animals such as horses, cats, dogs, and fish, or an indoor setting that contains natural elements such as potted plants, rocks, water fountains, and windows with a view of the outdoors are also argued to improve psychological well-being and could be included in the counseling setting (Jo et al., 2022; Overbey et al., 2023; Raanaas et al., 2010).

Ecotherapy, a protocol that embeds the principles of ecopsychology, pulling from ecological and psychological principles into psychotherapeutic practice has emerged as a viable therapeutic intervention (Buzzell & Chalquist, 2009; Tudor, 2013). Chaudhury and Banurjee (2020), in their research regarding COVID-19 and psychological health, argued that humans suffering from loneliness and isolation could benefit from engaging in activities that involve the natural world such as walking outdoors, gardening, and listening to birds. *Ecowellness* is defined

as "one's appreciation, respect for, and awe for nature that contributes to greater connection to one's self and nature ... resulting in holistic wellness" (Reese et al., 2019, p. 204). Ecowellness is the term that addresses the human's innate connection to the natural world (Kellert & Wilson, 1993) and the part this connection plays in wellness (Reese & Lewis, 2019).

Berger (2020) argued that inviting nature into the counselor-client relationship can facilitate a sense of empowerment within the client. The term, *nature-based*, has emerged to describe the physical setting that is an alternative to the conventional indoor setting limited to chairs, lamps, and wall hangings (Maund et al., 2019; Naor & Mayseless, 2021; Shanahan et al., 2019). Employing a nature-based intervention with intention to facilitate the therapeutic process could involve many forms of interventions (Moeller et al., 2018). A counseling session held in a garden setting (Adevi et al., 2018), the presence of arranged potted plants and other organic relics placed in the office (Barnes et al., 2019), and activities involving horticulture (Lorber, 2011) or non-human animals (Chandler et al., 2010) are examples of purposeful nature-based interventions.

As research continues to support the efficacy of physical movement as a treatment to psychological distress, combining the restorative power of the natural world with the psychological benefits of physical movement is also gaining popularity in the field of mental health (Bernard et al., 2015; Chu et al., 2009; Pickett et al., 2012; Robertson et al., 2012; White et al., 2009). The fusion of the natural world with physical movement has resulted in interventions such as wilderness therapy (Davis-Berman & Berman, 1994; Jordan, 2009; Reese et al., 2019), walk talk therapy (Revell & McLeod, 2016), and nature-based interventions that involve gardening outdoors (Swank & Shin, 2015).

Evidence continues to mount in favor of positive treatment outcomes for clients who engage in nature-based interventions. Clients have reported a heightened sense of agency and reflective opportunities (Carlson et al., 2020), clarity in personal sense of purpose (Hawkins et al., 2016), emotional well-being (Richardson et al., 2020), and a natural unfolding of physiological and psychological healing (Oh et al., 2020). In their study exploring spiritual experiences with nature from the perspective of therapists who invited nature into the counseling session, Naor and Mayseless (2021) were able to identify four major themes. The Naor and Mayseless (2021) themes included (1) nature's ability to embody physical and sensual experiences, (2) enriching one's personal perspectives as the result of recognizing nature's power and immensity, (3) having a sense of interconnectedness and belongingness with nature, and (4) nature as a facilitator of self-discovery.

The Natural World and Human Beings: Theoretical Perspectives

The positive effect of the natural world on the human being is not only strongly supported in the extant literature, but it is also entrenched in theory. One such theory, the *biophilia hypothesis* (Wilson,1984), argued that, from the evolutionary perspective, there is an innate connection between humans and the natural world, or a genetic endowment of a connection with nature (Clowney, 2013). Wilson stated, "The living world is the natural domain of the most restless and paradoxical part of the human spirit" (1984, p. 10). Recognizing the implications of the human being's profound intrinsic affinity to the natural world and the part the natural world plays in mental health, some counselors invite aspects of nature into the counseling session (Walter et al., 2023; Wilson et al., 2023). This interconnection between the human psyche and the natural world is reflected in ecopsychology, encompassing the major tenet that human beings are not separate, but part of the natural world (Conn, 1998).

The part this biophilic connection plays in the human world has been addressed in a variety of contexts such as a study conducted by Chang et al. (2020) who analyzed image content of 26,172 photographs on social media, finding that images depicting recreational activities and events such as weddings and honeymoons were more frequently tagged as containing natural elements than images of ordinary daily life. To enhance life and human flourishing, awareness of the nature connection is frequently reflected in urban planning in the development of biophilic cities (Panlasigui et al., 2021). Yulmaz et al. (2020) argued that one solution to environmental issues is to improve behaviors by enhancing biophilic tendencies in children through educational programing.

Attention Restoration Theory (ART), introduced by S. Kaplan and R. Kaplan (1989) postulated that directing one's attention over a prolonged period of time results in mental fatigue and can adversely impact effectiveness (Kaplan, 1995) and that placing oneself in a natural environment can have a restorative power on mental processes and psychological health through alleviating stress (Kaplan & Kaplan, 2008). The ability to intentionally direct one's attention plays an important role in separating the relevant from the irrelevant, being able to avoid distractions, and remaining mentally competent (Kaplan, 2001). Including aspects of the natural world into the counselor's workday could be beneficial, as it has been argued that senses of incompetence and ineffectiveness contribute to counselor burnout (Maslach et al., 2001).

Moran (2018), drawing from ART as a theoretical underpinning, studied the impact of outdoor spaces and photographic images of nature on prisoners and found these had a restorative effect as inmates reported a heightened sense of calm and capacity to reflect. Nghiem (2018) argued that natural settings, especially settings that are biodiverse, not only have restorative powers but that restorativeness serves as a mediator and is linked to positive affect. Menzel

(2020) reported that research participants felt less stress after taking a nature walk and endorsed an improved body image. Findings from a meta-analysis investigating the effect of nature on emotional well-being established that while exposure to nature has a positive effect on wellbeing, even simulated nature produced a positive effect (McMahan &Estes,2015).

A discussion of the theoretical framework on which to build the human's connection to nature would be remiss without considering Stress Reduction Theory (SRT) introduced by Ulrich (1991). Ulrich (1991) contended that stress is reduced when a person engages with nature in a nonthreatening environment. SRT was supported by a seminal study conducted at a hospital, finding that patients in rooms with a window exposing a natural scene such as trees, when compared to patients with windows bearing a wall, fared better in terms of length of hospital stay, medication adherence, evoked less negative feedback from nursing staff, and had fewer postoperative complications (Ulrich, 1984). The effect of a window with a view of the natural world was also explored by Kaplan (2001) who found that nature not only promoted satisfaction, but improved well-being, adding further evidence of the influence of the natural world on the human condition. According to Beto (2014) SRT and ART are complementary as both theories support the restoration nature offers, as reduction in stress would only be possible in the absence of mental fatigue. Wilkie and Davinson (2021), in their investigation of nature-based interventions, argued that SRT and ART were prevalent in providing theoretical basis in support of nature-based interventions.

Summary

There is a paucity of literature in two areas specific to counselor wellness. The first area concerns how little attention has been given to wellness among counselors (Lawson & Myers, 2011), specifically with a focus on how counselors who incorporate elements of nature within

the context of counseling compare in wellness to those counselors who do not include aspects of nature. The second area pertains to the lack of literature addressing the counselor's experiences and professional approach to nature-based therapeutic protocol. In a mixed methods study exploring the experiences of therapists who incorporate walk talk therapy in their private practice, participants reported the client's mind body connection was strengthened, body position of walking side by side encouraged clients to be more open, and the relationship was perceived to be more collaborative (Revel 2016). In a similar study, Revell and McCleod (2017) identified specific themes that emerged from therapists' experiences in walk talk therapy. These themes included the physical aspect involved in walking while talking, general enrichment of the therapeutic experience, improved collaboration between client and counselor, and ethical concerns (Revell and McCleod, 2017).

Recognizing the necessity in establishing guidelines for nature-based counselors, Reese and Gosling (2020) conceptualized the *EcoWellness Model of Change* to serve as a paradigm and conceptual rubric in guiding counselors who wish to incorporate the natural world in their treatment protocol. In attending to the psychological needs of the nature-based therapist, Marchand (2008) addressed issues that wilderness therapy staff may face including stress and burnout. Becker (2010) addressed challenges faced by nature-based therapists and argued the necessity for guidelines when providing therapy outdoors, bringing awareness to ethical concerns of working in an outdoor setting. The focus of these findings and those of similar studies approached the inclusion of nature from: (a) how the counselor perceives nature's contribution to client treatment outcome; (b) impact on therapeutic relationship; or (c) how issues relating to a nature-based modality may be addressed. To date, current literature relating to how nature contributes to counselor wellness appears to be void, and at best, scarce.

Though wellness literature is plentiful in attending to self-care strategies in which counselors may engage outside the context of the counseling session, little research has been dedicated to how counselor wellness may be influenced by the physical context within the counseling session. A thorough search in the literature has revealed that while attention has been given to the value of nature-based interventions regarding the client's treatment outcome, very little has explored the nature-based counselor self-care behaviors and wellness. Regarding the physical context in which counseling sessions are held, little attention has been given to the ecological aspects of the counseling environment (Tudor, 2013). A significant gap in the literature remains in addressing how the inclusion of nature may contribute to counselor wellness.

The literature strongly supports that the emotional, physical, and cognitive demands experienced daily by professional counselors have deleterious implications on their wellness (Can & Watson, 2019; Fye et al., 2022; Rumsey et al., 2020). In addition to their personal responsibilities, many counselors have a caseload size that creates such emotional fatigue they are at risk of quitting their job (Murphy & Kruis, 2023) which suggests that making time to engage in daily self-care is challenging. This is consistent with Guler and Ceyhan (2021) who argued the necessity in preparing counselors in training for the challenges that lay ahead. It would be worthy to investigate strategies that could be implemented during the workday which would not only contribute to wellness, but as a residual advantage, potentially defend against occupational hazards such as compassion fatigue, burnout, stress, and other impairments that compromise wellness, ethical obligations, and professional responsibility. Literature is abundant in supporting

the contribution nature plays in improving psychological health and human functioning in general but lacks exploration of how nature may contribute to counselor wellness.

Further, expanding the literature on counselor wellness and newly discovered strategies to improve wellness aligns with two of the nine counselor wellness competencies argued by Gibson et al. (2020). Gibson et al. (2020) contended that promoting wellness within the profession and conducting research to expand the body of knowledge in counselor wellness are ways by which counselors can contribute to the counselor's well-being, competence, and empowerment of clients to become more well.

Chapter 3

Methods

The purpose of this study was two-fold; to explore what part the natural world might play in counselor wellness and to find what sensory mechanisms may occupy the most valuable role in sensing nature. Should the findings support that nature contributed to counselor wellness, then it can be argued that incorporating aspects of the natural world into the physical context of the counseling session may have a positive impact on counselor wellness. This evidence could provide an additional strategy for counselors in their current self-care practices and endeavors to be well. If findings supported nature's contribution to wellness, investigation of the five senses and the extent to which each of them served could be beneficial to counselors. Counseling professionals would be better informed as to what sensory mechanisms may occupy the most valuable role in sensing nature.

The extent to which elements of nature are included within the counseling context was measured with data gathered from a self-report instrument referred to as the *Nature Survey* (see Appendix A). One of the purposes of the Nature Survey was to serve as the instrument for participants to record the extent to which they either purposefully or unintentionally include elements of nature in their counseling sessions. Another purpose of the Nature Survey was to determine the extent to which the participant reported use of each of the five basic sensory processes that are required to sense the presence of natural elements. The Nature Survey is a 10-point Likert style survey containing five items. Each item on the Nature Survey corresponds to one of the five senses. The Five Factor Wellness Inventory, Revised Adult Form (FFWEL-A2, Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) is a testing instrument proposed to measure counselor wellness.

This study was conducted quantitatively. Serving as the independent variable was the extent to which nature was sensed in the counseling session which was measured by calculating the composite scores from the Nature Survey, and scores from each of the five items. Because this study also investigated the sensory processes involved when sensing the presence of nature, the independent variable contained five levels that each reflected one of the five senses (vision, hearing, taste, smell, and touch). The wellness scores served as the dependent variable. The dependent variable was quantitatively measured by calculating the composite Total Wellness scores from the FF-WEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). It was hypothesized that if participants who score higher on the Nature Survey also score higher on the FFWEL, it could be argued that elements of nature present in the counseling sessions are associated with counselor wellness.

To determine if there were differences that exist between the groups, a parametric test referred to as, the one-way ANOVA was proposed. The one-way ANOVA, an inferential statistical procedure, would not only indicate there is a difference in mean scores among the groups, but it would identify where those differences lie. This statistical procedure would first determine if there was a significant difference between wellness scores and scores reflecting the extent that natural elements were present in the counseling sessions. This would be revealed by comparing differences between composite wellness scores (Total Wellness scores) (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014), and composite scores from the Nature Survey that represented the extent nature was included in the counseling context. Second, as there are five senses that are each responsible for a different mechanism by which to experience nature, scores could be compared to determine any differences between each sensory property and the other four; and assuming

differences were found, in the extent nature is present and wellness composite scores, the ANOVA statistical analysis would reveal where those differences existed among the five senses.

It was hypothesized that those counselors who reported having a greater amount of nature in their counseling settings would also score higher on the FFWEL, in turn suggesting that the inclusion of nature has a beneficial influence on wellness. It was anticipated that, using a oneway ANOVA statistical procedure, a comparison between the data from the composite Total Wellness scores on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) and the composite scores from the Nature Survey would reveal a statistically significant variance in means between the two groups. It was also hypothesized that there would be a statistically significant difference in means between each of the five senses.

Participants

Upon obtaining approval from the Institutional Review Board at St. Mary's University, a recruitment email was be sent to licensed professional counselors and licensed professional counselor associates (see Appendix B). Only professional counselors and professional counselor associates who are licensed in the State of Texas were invited to participate in the study. Inclusion criteria included that licensed professionals were currently practicing and that they read English. A variety of resources to solicit participation in the study were implemented through searches in organizations such as The Texas Behavioral Health Executive Council National Board for Certified Counselors (NBCC), *Psychology Today*, and listservs such as CESNET-L (Counselor Education and Supervision Network). Solicitation to participate in the study was also offered at professional counseling conferences including the 2022 Texas Counseling Association Professional Growth and Development Conference.

In the recruitment email, I identified myself and explained the purpose for which I was contacting them, along with my contact information and contact information of my dissertation chairperson should they have questions. A link for those who chose to participate was embedded in the email. This link was created by Mind Garden, Inc. (https://www.mindgarden.com), a private company that publishes digital psychological testing instruments and assessments. Mind Garden, Inc. was provided with the informed consent document, demographic survey, and Nature Survey, along with financial compensation required by Mind Garden, Inc. to purchase the licenses for providing a link to the participants, build and create the link. Mind Garden, Inc. digitally formatted the informed consent document, demographic survey, and the FFWEL testing instrument into one link. This link was embedded into each solicitation email sent to the potential participants. 200 licenses were purchased. After the last license was used, the survey link was disabled.

The informed consent document (see Appendix C) explained the purpose of the study, assurance of anonymity, any foreseeable risks, expected benefits, list of procedures, length of time required to participate, assurance that participation was voluntary, and assurance they could withdraw at any time without penalty. If 200 counselors had not participated within two to three weeks from the date of the solicitation email, a follow-up email (see Appendix D) was be sent, expressing gratitude for those who had chosen to participate, and again requesting assistance from those who had not yet responded.

Once counselors who agreed to participate in the study accessed the link and completed and submitted the research materials, Mind Garden, Inc. calculated the scores from the demographic questionnaire, the Nature Survey, and the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). The generated scores from the demographic questionnaire, the Nature Survey, and the

FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) were tabulated, calculated, and transmitted to me via an account that was established with Mind Garden, Inc. as a student researcher at St. Mary's University. Once the required data was gathered, it was analyzed.

Measuring Instruments

Data was gathered with the use of a survey that was crafted called, the Nature Survey (see Appendix A), and a measuring instrument called the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (5F-WEL, FFWEL) developed by Myers and Sweeney (2005, 2014). For the purposes of collecting general demographic information, a non-identifiable survey was crafted querying each participant regarding years in practice, licensure credentials, gender, age, racial/cultural identity, and employment setting (see Appendix E).

The Nature Survey, a self-administered questionnaire, was created to ascertain the extent to which the participant included aspects of nature in the counseling sessions. The Nature Survey contained five items, each corresponding to one of the five senses (vision, hearing, smell, touch, and taste). Responses were in a 10-point Likert style format. Within each of the items, examples of nature that could be experienced through that sense were provided. For example, the first item on the scale regarded vision and was expressed: On a scale of 0 to 9, please indicate the extent to which you are able to **visually sense** elements of nature during your counseling sessions. Examples of visual elements can include plants/vegetation, non-human animals, visual pictures/art depicting nature, feathers, rocks, shells, water, candle, and sky.

Responses ranged from 0 (I am not able to visually sense any elements of nature during my counseling sessions) to nine (During my counseling sessions, I consider myself visually immersed in nature as I conduct counseling sessions outdoors and am able to visually sense elements of nature either sitting or engaging in nature-related physical activity such as horseback

riding, walking, yoga, hiking, camping, gardening, or other nature-related physical activities). To provide participants the freedom to report their subjective interpretation of the extent to which nature was present in their sessions, the Nature Survey did not differentiate between organic elements such as live plants from artificial elements such as pictures of nature scenes or artificial plants.

Mind Garden, Inc. formatted the survey with a scale whereby the participant chose and clicked on a number ranging from zero to nine to reflect the extent they were able to sense nature in their counseling session. Because the Nature Survey was to be presented in a 10-point Likert format, zero indicating the absence of nature and nine indicating immersion in nature, scores were categorized as: 0-3 (minimal presence of nature), 4-6 (moderate presence of nature) and 7-9 (maximal presence of nature).

The Five Factor Wellness Inventory Form A-2 (FFWEL-A2; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) was the instrument used to measure counselors' wellness. This version of the FFWEL was chosen because of the three versions of the FFWEL that have been developed, the FFWEL-A2 is the adult version (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). The participant was invited to indicate the extent to which each statement applied. The response options were: (a) strongly agree, (b) agree, (c) disagree, and (d) strongly disagree. Each response was assigned a numerical value from four (strongly agree) to one (strongly disagree) (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). Examples of statements are: (a) I have sources of support with respect to my race, color, or culture, (b) I accept how I look even though I am not perfect, and (c) I have to do all things well in order to feel worthwhile (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014).

As explained in the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL) 2nd Edition Manual (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014), the FFWEL was developed not only as a testing instrument to

holistically assess wellness but captures how personal responsibility in lifestyle effects human health. As a holistic model, wellness is considered a first order, or higher factor order; second order factors reflect the five dimensions that encompass wellness (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). The indivisibility of the human being is reflected in these five dimensions, each dimension considered a subscale of the FFWEL. They include the Creative Self, Coping Self, Social Self, Essential Self, and Physical Self and are defined by third order factors embedded within these second order factors. The number of third order factors vary among dimensions as the Creative Self houses thinking, control, positive humor, and work; the Coping Self includes realistic beliefs, leisure, stress management and self-worth; friendship and love comprise the Social Self; gender, spirituality, self-care and cultural identity define the Essential Self, and the Physical Self involves nutrition and exercise (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014).

Of the 91 items in the FFWEL wellness testing instrument, 73 items address wellness related items regarding the respondents' attitude and behaviors (Shannonhouse et al., 2020). The remaining items consist of a Validity Index item and items related to context identified as the Local Context (5 items), Institutional Context (4 items), Global Context (3 items), and Chronometrical Context (4 items) (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). The FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) also contains seven demographic items (items 92-98) related to information regarding marital status, employment status, academic degree, and other demographic markers. Responses from each of their respective subscales are summed and produce one composite score. The Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL) 2nd Edition Manual (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) explains the scoring process by describing the Total Wellness score as, "The sum of all items on the FFWEL; a measure of one's general well-being or total

wellness" (p. 10). Higher scores reflect higher wellness (Shannonhouse et al., 2020). The eight demographic items are not factored into the Total Wellness score.

Reliability of the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) was addressed in the FFWEL manual (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014). In the FFWEL testing manual, the alpha coefficients of internal consistency for the five second order factors ranged from .90 to .94, and the alpha coefficient for internal consistency for Total Wellness was .94 (n = 3,343), suggesting that the FFWEL is a reliable testing instrument. Validity was also addressed in the FFWEL testing manual (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) and argued to be a valid testing instrument, based on structural equation modeling and on a substantial amount of support from the literature. Further support of the FFWEL was argued by Shannonhouse et al. (2020), who performed a psychometric synthesis involving 59 studies, finding that since its publication as a psychological testing instrument, the FFWEL had been utilized in more than 100 peer reviewed articles on wellness and contending that the FFWEL is a psychometrically sound testing instrument.

Statistical Analysis

The Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) Ver. 28 software was used to analyze the data collected from the Nature Survey and the FFWEL. The one-way ANOVA was originally proposed as the statistical method to analyze the data. This form of statistical analysis provided information regarding any differences in means when comparing participants' composite scores from the Nature Survey with their scores on the FFWEL. The one-way ANOVA accommodated for one independent variable, with three or more levels. This research involved one independent variable (presence of elements of nature), one dependent variable (wellness scores). It was originally thought that the five levels of the independent variable were vision, hearing, smell, touch, and taste, but later adjusted to accommodate for their being five

independent variables (vision, hearing, smell, touch, and taste), each containing three levels (minimal, moderate, and maximal). This required the data to be analyzed using a factorial ANOVA. The F-ratio, generated by the ANOVA statistical test, revealed if there was a statistical difference in means between each of the senses. It was also anticipated that a comparison of group means and analysis to reveal a significant relationship would suggest that those who scored higher on the Nature Survey would also score higher in wellness scores from the FFWEL. Thus, it could be established that sensing elements of nature within the physical context of the counseling session contributed to wellness. It could also be established if any one of the senses played a greater role in wellness.

To determine the necessary sample size to conduct this research, the G*Power, version 3. 1.9.4. statistical software (https://www.psychologie.hhu.de/arbeitsgruppen/allgemeine-psychologie-und-arbeitspsychologie/gpower.html) (Balkin & Sheperis, 2011; Faul et al., 2009) was downloaded and implemented. The statistical analysis selected was *ANOVA*, *fixed effects*, *omnibus one-way statistical test*. To lower the chances of committing a Type 1 error and rejecting a true null hypothesis, the alpha level was set at .05. To avoid committing a Type II error and not finding a significant difference when there is one, the probability level was set at .80. The effect size was set at the standard of .25. It was projected that 200 participants would be required.

Chapter 4

Results

The primary emphasis in the literature concerning nature based therapeutic protocols and the restorative benefit of nature is focused on the client's experience and treatment outcome. As previously mentioned, findings from a generous amount of literature on nature-based therapy have established that aspects of the natural world does indeed have a positive impact on wellness and psychological well-being of the client. Though research is ample in the area of ways counselors can improve wellness through engaging in activities outside the counseling session, there is little attention to how the presence of nature within the physical context of the counseling session might also contribute to counselor wellness.

The purpose of this study was to determine if the presence of nature within the physical context of the counseling session contributes to counselor wellness. Further, because humans experience nature through the five senses (vision, hearing, smell, touch, taste), this study explored the extent to which each of the five senses are involved to experience nature in the counseling session. Through examining the extent to which nature is sensed in the counseling session and how it is sensed, it was anticipated that the findings from this study would contribute to the existing literature on counselor wellness by potentially revealing new approaches to improve counselor wellness and identifying any psychological benefits of the natural world for the counseling sessions.

Data was collected from the *Five Factor Wellness Inventory* (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014), which was used to measure counselor wellness scores, and from the *Nature Survey*, which was created to measure the extent nature is sensed through the five senses (vision, hearing, smell, touch, and taste) in the counseling session. These instruments, along with

an informed consent document and general demographic questionnaire were contained in a link that was embedded in the recruitment email.

Over a four-month period, in excess of 500 recruitment emails were sent. It was originally proposed that participants would be recruited through websites such as The Texas Behavioral Health Executive Council, National Board for Certified Counselors, and *Psychology Today*, but was later discovered that these websites provide counselors' physical addresses, but do not provide email addresses. Email addresses were gathered by inviting attendees at the 2022 Texas Counseling Association Professional Growth Conference, accessing email addresses through conducting on-line searches of professional counselors licensed in the State of Texas, and accessing email addresses from university faculty web pages at Texas institutions. In addition, over the four-month period, faculty members from three Texas institutions agreed to place the recruitment emails on their listservs. Because it was originally proposed to gather data from 200 participants, 200 licenses were purchased from Mind Garden, Inc. (https://www.mindgarden.com). The sample size to conduct this research was generated by the G*Power, version 3. 1.9.4. statistical software

(https://www.psychologie.hhu.de/arbeitsgruppen/allgemeine-psychologie-undarbeitspsychologie/gpower.html) (Balkin & Sheperis, 2011; Faul et al., 2009). 200 participants accessed the link to the surveys but only 58 participants of the 200 who clicked on the link completed the survey. It was decided to proceed with analysis of the data with 58 participants instead of the originally proposed 200 participants.

Participants

Demographic variables consisted of gender, race/ethnicity, age, credentials, years of experience, employment setting, and sensory abilities (see Table 1). The majority of the participants were female, White, and between the age of 41 and 50. Most of the participants were licensed professional counselors with between one and 10 years of experience and in private practice. Regarding sensory abilities, all reported being able to see, hear, taste, touch, and smell except for one participant who reported they were unable to see (see Table 1).

Table 1

Participant Demographic Information

Demographic Variables	Ν	%
Gender		
Male	7	12.1
Female	50	86.2
I prefer not to answer	0	0
Transgender	1	1.7
Race/Ethnicity		
Hispanic or Latino	10	17.2
White	36	62.1
Hispanic/White	2	3.4
Black or African American	8	13.8
American Indian or Alaskan Native	2	3.4
Asian	0	0
Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander	0	0
Age		
20-30	7	12.1
31-40	18	31.0
41-50	19	32.8
51-60	8	13.8
61-70	5	8.6
71-80	1	1.7

Participant Demographic Information		
Demographic Variables	Ν	%
Credentials		
LPC	31	53.4
LPC-S	19	32.8
LPC-A	8	13.8
Years of Experience		
0-5	20	34.5
6-10	20	34.5
11-15	9	15.5
16-20	4	6.9
21-25	2	3.4
26-30	1	1.7
Over 30	2	3.4
Employment Setting		
Private Practice	32	55.2
Hospital	0	0
Agency	6	10.3
Academic	13	22.4
Other	7	12.1
Sensory Abilities		
Able to See	57	98.3
Able to Hear	58	100
Able to Taste	58	100
Able to Touch	58	100
Able to Smell	58	100

Research Questions

The impetus of this study was to determine if the presence of nature within the counseling session contributes to wellness. Further, the pathway by which humans are able to perceive and interpret human experience is through the five senses consisting of vision, hearing, taste, touch, and smell. The aim of this study was not only to determine if the presence of the

natural world is associated with counselor wellness, but to determine if any one of the five senses used to sense nature plays a greater role in wellness when compared to the other four. The following questions were addressed:

- Is there a significant difference in means between the composite scores on the Nature Survey and composite scores on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) that would reflect the more natural elements that are sensed in the counseling context the higher the wellness score?
- 2. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual vision scores and the hearing, smell, touch, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to visualize aspects of nature score higher on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?
- 3. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual hearing scores and the vision, smell, touch, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to hear aspects of nature score higher on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?
- 4. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual smell scores and the vision, hearing, touch, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to smell aspects of nature score higher on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?
- 5. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual touch scores and the vision, hearing, smell, and taste individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to touch aspects of nature score higher on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?

6. Is there a significant difference in means between the individual taste scores and the vision, hearing, touch, and smell individual scores as reflected on the Nature Survey that would suggest counselors who are able to taste aspects of nature score higher on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014)?

To provide a comprehensive answer to the first question, not only was it necessary to determine if there was a difference in means between the composite scores of the Nature Survey and the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014), it was also necessary to measure the relationship between the two variables. Correlational analysis would indicate the degree to which scores on the Nature Survey are related to scores on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014).

Composite scores on the Nature Survey ranged from zero to 45. Analysis of the data on the Nature Survey (n = 58) revealed a mean score of 19.03. The scores on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) ranged from 25 to 100 (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014), and the mean score was 79.79 (n = 58). A correlation coefficient was computed among the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) Total Wellness composite scores, which served as the dependent variable, and the Nature Survey composite scores, which served as the independent variable. To control for Type 1 error, a pvalue of .05 or lower was required for significance. This alpha level is customary in research and accepted as being the cutoff to determine significance in a statistical analysis. The correlation between the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) composite scores and the Nature Survey composite scores was r (56) = .257, p > .05 (see Table 2). Data output for this statistical analysis reflected the probability value of .051. Assumptions of correlational research with two variables were satisfied as the bivariates were normally distributed in the population, the cases represented a random sample, and scores from each of the two variables were independent of each other.

Table 2

Correlation Between Total Wellness and Nature Scale Composite With Means and Standard Deviations

Variable	М	SD	1	2
1. Total Wellness (FFWEL)	79.79	7.37	-	
2. Nature Scale Composite	19.03	14.47	0.257	-
n = 58				

To answer research questions two through six, it was originally proposed to analyze the data with a one-way ANOVA. However, because of the incorporation of levels (minimal exposure to nature, moderate exposure to nature, and maximal exposure to nature) to each of the five factors (vision, hearing, smell, touch, and taste), it was determined that a factorial ANOVA would be better able to compare the individual main effects of sensing nature by seeing, sensing nature by hearing, sensing nature by smell, sensing nature by touch, and sensing nature by taste on wellness scores as reflected on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers and Sweeney, 2015, 2014), and any interactions that may exist among them. To test homogeneity of variances, the Levene's test indicated that the variances of the group were not significantly different F(6, 31) = .852, p = .541.

The main effect of visually sensing nature on wellness scores was nonsignificant, F(2, 31) = .755, p > .05. The main effect of sensing nature by hearing was nonsignificant, F(2, 31) = .118, p > .05. The main effect of sensing nature by smell was nonsignificant F(2, 31) = 2.196, p > .05. The main effect of sensing nature by touch was significant and yielded an effect size of .190, indicating that 19% of the variance in scores on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) was explained by touch after considering the other

four sensory variables, F(2, 31) = 3.647, p < .05. The main effect of sensing nature by taste was nonsignificant (F(2, 31) = 3.106, p > .05 (see Table 3). When examining the data regarding the interaction between each of the five senses, for each interaction, the findings were nonsignificant (see Table 4).

Table 3

Omnibus Factorial ANOVA Results Comparing Senses and Total Wellness

Predictor					
	$d\!f$	MS	F	р	η^2
Vision	2	33.28	.76	.48	.046
Hearing	2	5.22	.12	.89	.008
Touch	2	160.77	3.6	.04	.190
Taste	2	136.95	3.1	.06	.167
Smell	2	96.82	2.2	.13	.124
Error	31	44.09			

Note: n = 58, DV is Total Wellness Composite

Table 4

Univariate ANOVA Results Comparing Levels of Nature Exposure and Total Wellness

Predictor	df	MS	F	р	η^2
Vision	2	135.7	3.08	0.06	0.16
Hearing	2	53.47	1.21	0.31	0.07
Touch	2	114.52	2.6	0.09	0.14
Taste	2	74.59	1.69	0.2	0.1
Smell	2	71.35	1.62	0.22	0.1
Error	31	44.09			

Note: n = 58, DV is Total Wellness Composite

Exploratory Analysis

After conducting an exploratory correlational analysis of the relationship between the five dimensions of the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) and Nature Survey composite score, the only significant relationship found between the Nature Survey composite score and

each of the five selves subscale scores was with the Physical Self, r (56) = .29, p < .05 (see Table 5).

Table 5

Exploratory Analysis of FFWEL Dimensions and Nature Scale Composite With Means and Standard Deviations

Variable	М	SD	1	2
1. Physical Self	70.13	14.5	-	
2. Nature Scale Composite	19.03	14.47	0.254*	-
n = 58, *p < .05				

Summary of Results

In conclusion, the results of these statistical analyses revealed that there is not a significant relationship between composite wellness scores as reflected in Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) and composite scores from the Nature Survey. Further, when comparing the means of wellness scores and means of nature scores in each of the five senses, it was determined that there is no difference in means among vision, hearing, smell, and taste, but there was a difference in touch when compared with the other senses, suggesting that counselors who reported sensing nature by touch scored higher in wellness than those who reported seeing, hearing, smelling, and tasting nature. When considering any differences in the extent to which nature is sensed across the five senses, whether minimal, moderate, or maximal, there were no significant differences found.

Chapter 5

Summary, Implications, and Recommendations

Because the onus to be well rests on the counselor, the importance of being a well counselor and subsequent strategies that can be employed to improve wellness continue to occupy a vital role in the literature. The COVID-19 pandemic introduced new challenges to maintaining wellness for the world of humankind at large, including licensed professional counselors (Hervalejo et al., 2020; Mayers et al., 2023; Ward et al., 2022). As a result of a substantial influx of clients seeking psychological relief from COVID-19 stress, increased workloads especially compromised counselor wellness (Cook & Fye, 2022; Humer et al., 2022; Litam et al., 2021).

The literature has addressed ways by which counselors can engage in self-care to protect or to improve their wellness. Wendell (2022) reported, however, that current research suggests many counselors continue to fall short of living up to the wellness standards proposed by the American Counseling Association Code of Ethics (ACA; 2014), suggesting that the current literature advocating for wellness and suggesting wellness activities for counselors is simply not enough. This is understandable as engaging in wellness practices requires time outside of the workday, and many professional counselors simply do not have the time because of their workload, personal obligations, and responsibilities. This raises the question of what wellness practices counselors might employ that do not require time outside of the counseling session, and the question that was the conceptual catalyst for this study.

Findings

The purpose of this research was not only to determine if the inclusion of nature in the counseling session contributes to counselor wellness, but also to learn if any one of the five

senses used in detecting nature, when compared to the other four, plays a greater role in wellness. It was originally proposed to answer these questions using a one-way analysis of variance. In the attempt to analyze the data through this statistical analysis, it became apparent that using a factorial ANOVA would be more efficient in accommodating for the five senses and their respective levels that revealed the extent, on a scale of one to nine, categorized as minimal, moderate, and maximal, to which nature is sensed. Another adjustment that was made in analyzing the data involved the first research question that addressed a possible difference in means between the composite scores on the Nature Survey and composite scores on the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014); a correlation coefficient was computed to determine if the more natural elements that are sensed in the counseling context the higher the wellness score.

Natural elements could involve the simple placement of a potted plant, whether organic or artificial, in the consulting room. It could also include the presence of a window that exposes a nature scene, such as the sky, clouds, birds, and treetops. Including nature in one's physical context is uniquely multidimensional. It could involve a candle that smells of lavender, the taste and smell of cinnamon herbal tea or a dark roast coffee, the sound of water in a fountain, or perhaps a device that generates sounds of nature such as rainfall, waves, or insects. It includes the ability to hear a purring cat or feel a dog's fur.

While this study did not find a statistically significant relationship between the total composite Nature Survey scores and the total composite Total Wellness scores from the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL; Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014), it does not negate the current literature in arguing in favor of the psychological benefits of the natural world (Buxton et al., 2021; Clissold et al., 2022; Frumkin et al., 2017). It was anticipated that the results of the

analysis addressing the first research question would corroborate the existing abundance of literature supporting the connection between nature and wellness. The correlational statistical analysis in this study reported a significance value of .051 which exceeded the alpha level of .05, establishing that the results of this analysis were not statistically significant by .001. While the data analysis did not return a statistically significant *p*-value, the value that was determined, p =0.051, is remarkably close to significance. Insomuch that larger sample sizes are more likely to return a significant *p*-value than smaller sample sizes (Durlak, 2009), the sample size for this study, n = 58, may not have been sufficient to return a significant value. A greater sample size may have resulted in a finding of significance.

Considering the correlation coefficient reflects strength of the relationship (effect size), Gignac and Szodorai (2016) argued that a correlation of .20 should be considered "typical (or medium), rather than small." (p. 75). This analysis rendered a correlation coefficient of .257 which suggested there was a moderately strong effect size between nature and wellness despite there not being a significant *p*-value, and despite the small sample size. In arguing the importance of reporting effect size, Barry et al., (2016) not only maintained that reporting effect size is suggested by the American Psychological Association, but that, when considering effect size and null hypothesis statistical significance testing, "Good research and good reporting practice require that both sides of the coin be taken into account to reach sound quantitative research decisions" (p. 525).

The Nature Survey, designed to determine the extent to which nature is sensed within the physical context of the counseling session, was provided in a 10-point Likert style format. The participants were invited to record, on a scale of zero to nine, the extent to which they sense nature in their counseling sessions. The survey consisted of five questions, each question relating

to one of the five senses (vision, hearing, smell, touch, and taste). Of interest is that raw data from the Nature Survey indicated that eight of the 58 participants scored between 40 and 45, which suggests they were immersed in nature during their counseling sessions. Immersion in nature inferred that these counselors conduct their sessions outdoors and can fully sense the natural world, which is not common for the settings in which most counselors practice. Of those eight participants, five exceeded the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) mean score of 79.9.

Of the 58 participants, one counselor reported not being able to visualize nature, but reported sensing nature over the remaining four senses. Six counselors reported having no sense of nature over all of the five senses. While this data was unexpected, it is possible that counselors are unable to choose a counseling setting that has a window exposing the sky, or an environment that they can configure to be more natural. They may not be able to choose the décor of their office setting in terms of visual art that depicts a nature scene, or a device that generates nature sounds, or an animal to touch, see, feel, and smell. Some may simply not have the freedom or the space to include aspects of nature due to policies or rules out of their control. Although some counselors who counsel in an indoor setting have a window, they may not open window coverings to expose the outdoors to maintain privacy and protect the confidentiality of the client.

Further, some counselors may not be compelled to purposefully include nature into their sessions if they have had negative experiences with the natural world. Or, they may have never been introduced to the natural world in a context that is welcoming and safe, or simply not drawn to incorporate nature in their counseling session. Not everyone shares the same meaning of the natural world (Firby & Raine, 2023) and so may not be inclined to include nature in their counseling session. Interestingly, of those six counselors who scored zero in sensing nature, three

exceeded the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) mean score of 79.9. Possibly these counselors were reporting their perception of sensing nature through mindfulness techniques and could mentally visualize, hear, smell, touch, and taste nature in their counseling session; the Nature Survey scales did not accommodate for mindfulness techniques in sensing nature. These counselors also may intentionally interact with nature outside of the counseling session.

The remaining five research questions addressed if any one of the five senses, when compared to the other four, plays a greater role in wellness when experiencing nature in the counseling session. It was hypothesized that at least one of the senses would make a greater contribution to wellness than the other four senses and was expected that vision would play the greatest role. Analysis of the data refuted this, revealing a statistically significance when sensing nature through touch, but not through the other senses. According to Douglas (2021) "... we live in and experience the world through the wholeness of our bodies, primarily as tactile beings" (p. 9). This simple, yet profound description of the connection between physical touch and the ability to experience the world has found application in therapeutic techniques that include non-human animals such as dogs, cats, and horses which are able to be touched (Beauchin, 2017; Fine, 2018; Monfort et al., 2022; Kedanis, 2016).

For example, wood, cotton, and wool also are natural substances, and counselors may intentionally choose furnishings made from these substances or clothing made from natural fibers to stay in tactile connection with the natural world. Additional thought into this finding revealed that of all the five senses, those most often compromised or lost by individuals are vision, hearing, smell and taste. Less frequently does the human lose their capacity to experience the world through touch.
This considered, the significant difference in sensing nature through touch, when compared to the other four sensory pathways is both reasonable and enlightening. When contemplating these research findings, it is assumed that those who reported sensing nature through touch were influenced by non-human animals, plants, feathers, plants, rocks, wood, natural fibers, or other aspects of nature that can be touched in the counseling session. Further, within the appropriate context, counselors who reported touch may have experienced meaningful moments in holding their client's hand, providing a reassuring gesture through touching their client's shoulder, or other times in which proper physical touch was powerful in the healing process and in demonstrating the counselor's empathic stance in connection with their client.

Implications for Counselor Wellness

There is an adequate amount of literature advocating for counselor wellness, not including the requirements and standards set forth by professional organizations such as the American Counseling Association (ACA), Counselor for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP), Chi Sigma Iota (CSI), and the National Board for Certified Counselors (NBCC). Yet the literature has not addressed how attending to the physical context of the counseling session could facilitate the counselor's wellness. Further, literature is generous in attending to the psychological value the natural world offers in well-being, but has not addressed how the natural world, when included in the context of counseling, could relate to counselor wellness. Undoubtedly, literature is vast in addressing how nature contributes to the client's positive treatment outcome when engaging in a nature-based therapeutic protocol, but lacking in exploring the possibility of a residual psychological advantage nature may offer to the counselor who administers nature-based therapeutic protocols.

The purpose of this study and discovering potential findings that might support the hypotheses of the study, were not intended to divest the client of an effective and productive counseling experience, nor to suggest prioritization of the counselor's needs. Without question, the client's welfare is of first concern to the counselor, and is especially the primary concern for counselor educators and supervisors (Chang, 2019; Harrichand et al., 2022; Homrich, 2009). For this reason, the impetus of this research was to discover new ways of improving counselor wellness because maintaining personal wellness is critical to helping the client (Meyer & Ponton, 2006).

The findings in this study lean toward supporting the concept that the natural world can potentially play a part in counselor wellness. This has important implications for how the counselor can approach wellness practices. Engaging in wellness activities outside of the counseling session is certainly effective, but incorporating nature into the physical context of the counseling session can be accomplished in a variety of ways. Simply placing a potted plant, hanging visual art or tapestry depicting a nature scene, including a water fountain, sipping on herbal tea or coffee, keeping close at hand a piece of soft wool or silk fabric or a non-human animal to touch could open new opportunities and ideas in ways for counselors to be more well.

Nature and the Five Selves

In addition to finding answers to the six research questions, it was proposed that the results of the analysis might also provide additional information on how the ability to sense nature might be reflected in the specific five second-order dimensions of the *Indivisible Self Model of Wellness* (IS-WEL, Myers & Sweeney, 2005a). It was found that the only significant relationship found between the composite Nature Survey scores and the five self subscales on the FFWEL (Myers & Sweeney, 2005, 2014) was between nature and the Physical Self. Each of the

five questions on the Nature Scale accommodated for a maximal amount of nature that is sensed in the counseling session. The participants who scored higher on the Nature Survey may have been more likely to engage in physical activity such as yoga, walk talk therapy, wilderness therapy, or equine therapy (a few therapeutic modalities that are more likely to be conducted outdoors). Because these modalities include physical movement, the relationship between the Physical Self and the inclusion of nature may be more attributable to the physical activity than the outdoor environment.

Limitations to the Study

The final analysis of the data was based on a small sample size, which consisted of 58 participants instead of the originally proposed 200. While 200 attempted the study and exhausted the prepaid licenses, only 58 of those completed the study and submitted the research materials. Although the recruitment email explained the approximate amount of time the study would require of the participant, it is likely that many of the participants clicked on the link and accessed the surveys but were not able to complete the survey in its entirety. In the event the research participant did not complete the survey in the first sitting, and later returned to the original email with the link, an additional license was used. Participants could return a series of times to the link, but each time they clicked on the link, a license was used. This explains why 200 licenses were exhausted but there were only 58 completed surveys that could be analyzed.

This issue could have been preempted had arrangements been made for the link to be accessed under the condition the participant created an account with the testing instrument publisher. In this situation, the participant would have maintained access to the survey and could have returned to it at a later time without using an additional purchased license. In the initial

analysis, this seemed to be prohibitive, as well, assuming the test participant may be reluctant to spend the time to create an account and a password with the testing publisher.

Another limitation to the study involved the criterion that to participate, professional counselors and professional counselor associates were required to be licensed in the State of Texas. Had the opportunity to participate also been made available to counselors outside the State of Texas, there may have been a greater participation response. Another criterion that may have impeded the amount of participants was that only licensed professional counselors and licensed professional counselor associates were invited to participate. Had the criterion included certified school counselors, more counselors may have participated. Finally, licensed professional social media platforms were not used to recruit participants. Using this venue most probably would have increased visibility and availability of the study for licensed professionals.

Implications for Future Research

Considering the amount of literature on counselor wellness, it is apparent that licensed professional counselors, counselor supervisors, counselors-in-training, and leaders in professional counseling organizations understand the necessity in maintaining wellness. For many counselors, improving and maintaining wellness is extremely difficult; it could be a benefit to counselors to learn there are ways of improving and maintaining wellness within the counseling session. Perhaps if counselors could be introduced to wellness strategies that required very little money and time, and could be a part of the workday such as incorporating the natural world into the counseling context, counselors and their clients could benefit.

Nature-based therapies such as horticulture therapy, walk talk therapy, wilderness therapy, and equine therapy, among others, have received attention. Based on current research, the benefits of the natural world that nature-based therapeutic protocols offer for the client

continue to be corroborated. In general, the power of the natural world on psychological health continues to be validated. However, the literature has not addressed how these therapeutic protocols that include nature may also benefit the counselor. Future research examining this possibility may open the door to fresh, alternative hypotheses in counselor wellness research. It may also provide the impetus to investigating how a counselor's physical environment in the counseling session may be supporting or sabotaging their own wellness.

Recommendations

The purpose of this study was to gain a deeper understanding of how the presence of nature might contribute to counselor wellness, and to determine if any one of the five senses, when compared to the other four, make a greater contribution when sensing nature. It was anticipated that the sample size of 200 would be adequate. Upon analyzing the data based on 58 participants, it was anticipated that a smaller sample size than proposed might affect the outcome of the statistical analysis. Sheperis et al. (2010, 2017) argued that a sample size of less than 100 could compromise finding a significant correlation. While the results of this study revealed a connection between nature and counselor wellness, despite a small sample, it is recommended to broaden the eligibility requirements for participation. For example, inviting participants who are also certified school counselors would be appropriate. In addition, recruiting participants at a national level is certainly worthy of recommendation. An additional recommendation is to further explore the part physical movement plays in nature-based therapies such as walk talk therapy, equine therapy, wilderness therapy, and other therapeutic protocols in which the body is called upon to move. This study examined wellness and the part nature plays, not only in an indoor setting, but in an outdoor setting that involved physical activity. Attention to nature-based therapeutic modalities involving physical movement within the context of counselor wellness is

worthy of research. Based on the findings of this study, it is recommended to further investigate the part that physical movement, when in the context of the outdoors, might play in counselor wellness.

While certain aspects of this study's results were unexpected, some of the findings support that inclusion of the natural world into the physical context of the counseling session was associated with greater wellness. The findings of this study leaned toward ways by which counselors can nurture their wellness and well-being through incorporating elements of nature into their counseling sessions. Understandably, engaging in counseling with complete immersion in nature in an outdoor setting may be difficult for many counselors, and might be impossible for most. However, creating an indoor environment that allows one to sense nature through vision, smell, touch, taste, or hearing may not be as difficult as it seems. There are many ways to bring the outside in. It simply needs an invitation.

References

- Adevi, A. A., Uvnäs-Moberg, K., & Grahn, P. (2018). Therapeutic interventions in a rehabilitation garden may induce temporary extrovert and/or introvert behavioural changes in patients, suffering from stress-related disorders. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, 30, 182-193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2018.02.010</u>
- American Counseling Association <u>https://www.counseling.org/news/updates/2006/02/23/aca's-</u> <u>taskforce-on-counselor-wellness-and-impairment</u>

American Counseling Association. (2014). ACA code of ethics. Alexandria, VA: Author.

- American School Counselor Association (2016) Ethical Standards for School Counselors, <u>https://www.schoolcounselor.org/getmedia/f041cbd0-7004-47a5-ba01-</u> <u>3a5d657c6743/Ethical-Standards.pdf</u>
- Anderson, C. L., Monroy, M., & Keltner, D. (2018). Awe in nature heals: Evidence from military veterans, at-risk youth, and college students. *Emotion*, 18(8), 1195-1202. https://doi.org/10.1037/emo0000442.supp (Supplemental)
- Anderson, J. C., Boakye, M. D. S., Feinstein, Z., Miller-Walfish, S., Jones, K. A., Chugani, C. D., Schmulevich, A., Jackson, R., & Miller, E. (2022). College students' experiences of sexual violence and reasons for seeking care in campus health and counseling centers. *Journal of American College Health*.

https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2022.2057189

Ansbacher, H. L., & Ansbacher, R. R. (1956). *The individual psychology of Alfred Adler: a systematic presentation in selections from his writings* (H. L. Ansbacher & R. R. Ansbacher (Eds.) Basic Books.

Avera, J., Zholu, Y., Speedlin, S., Ingram, M., & Prado, A. (2015). Transitioning into wellness:
Conceptualizing the experiences of transgender individuals using a wellness
model. *Journal of LGBT Issues in Counseling*, 9(4), 273-287.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15538605.2015.1103677

Baird K, & Kracen AC. (2006). Vicarious traumatization and secondary traumatic stress: A research synthesis. *Counselling Psychology Quarterly*, *19*(2), 181-188.

https://doi.org/10.1080/09515070600811899

Baker, C., & Gabriel, L. (2021). Exploring how therapists engage in self-care in times of

personal distress. British Journal of Guidance & Counselling, 49(3), 435-444.

https://doi.org/10.1080/03069885.2021.1885010

Baldwin-White, A. (2016). Psychological distress and substance abuse counselors: An exploratory pilot study of multiple dimensions of burnout. *Journal of Substance Use*, *21*(1), 29-34. https://doi.org/10.3109/14659891.2014.949316

- Barnes, M. R., Donahue, M. L., Keeler, B. L., Shorb, C. M., Mohtadi, T. Z., & Shelby, L. J.
 (2019). Characterizing nature and participant experience in studies of nature exposure for positive mental health: An integrative review. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9.
- Barry, A. E., Szucs, L. E., Reyes, J. V., Ji, Q., Wilson, K. L., & Thompson, B. (2016). Failure to Report Effect Sizes. *Health Education & Behavior*, 43(5), 518–527.

Bart, R., Ishak, W., Ganjian, S., Jaffer, K., Abdelmesseh, M., Hanna, S., Gohar, Y., Azar, G.,
Vanle, B., Dang, J., & Danovitch, I. (2018). The assessment and measurement of
wellness in the clinical medical setting: A systematic review. *Innovations in Clinical Neuroscience*, 15(9/10), 14-23.

- Barton, H. (2020). An exploration of the experiences that counsellors have of taking care of their own mental, emotional, and spiritual well-being. *Counselling & Psychotherapy Research*, 20(3), 516.
- Barwais, F. A., Cuddihy, T. F., & Tomson, L. M. (2014). Adult total wellness: Group differences based on sitting time and physical activity level. *BMC Public Health*, 14(1), 1-15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-234</u>
- Beauchen, K. (2017). Equine facilitated psychotherapy in the body psychotherapy session: Horse as surrogate for therapeutic touch. *International Body Psychotherapy Journal*, *16*, 8-26.
- Becker, S. P. (2010). Wilderness therapy: Ethical considerations for mental health professionals. *Child & Youth Care Forum*, 39(1), 47–61. Retrieved from http://libproxy.txstate.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true& db=eric&AN=EJ872106&site=eds-live&scope=site
- Berger, R. (2020). Nature therapy: Incorporating nature into arts therapy. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, *60*(2), 244.
- Bernard, P., Nonot, G., Bernard, P. L., Micot, M. C., Jaussent, A., Tallon, G., & Blain, H.
 (2015). Effects of a six-month walking intervention on depression in inactive postmenopausal women: A randomized controlled trial. *Aging & Mental Health*, (19)6, 485-492.
- Berto, R. (2014). The role of nature in coping with psycho-physiological stress: A literature review on restorativeness. *Behavioral Sciences*, *4*(4), 394–409.

https://doi.org/10.3390/bs4040394

Bitter, J. R. (2007). Am I an Adlerian? The Journal of Individual Psychology, 63(1), 3–31.

- Bjornsen-Ramig, A., Warehime, S., Bigaouette, A., & Dinkel, D. (2020). A qualitative exploration of the impending transition experiences of Division I college student-athletes: A wellness perspective. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 43(1), 3–27.
- Bloomfield, D. (2017). What makes nature-based interventions for mental health successful? *BJPsych International*, *14*(4), 82–85. https://doi.org/10.1192/s2056474000002063
- Blount, A. J., & Lambie, G. W. (2018). Development and factor structure of the helping professional wellness discrepancy scale. *Measurement & Evaluation in Counseling & Development*, 51(2), 92–110. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07481756.2017.1358060</u>
- Bohecker, L., Schellenberg, R., & Silvey, J. (2017). Spirituality and religion: The ninth CACREP core curriculum area. *Counseling & Values*, 62(2), 128–143.

https://doi.org/10.1002/cvj.12055

Bonham-Corcoran, M., Armstrong, A., O'Briain, A., Cassidy, A., & Turner, N. (2022). The benefits of nature-based therapy for the individual and the environment: An integrative review. *Irish Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 50(1), 16–27.

https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOT-06-2021-0015

- Boyraz, G., Legros, D. N., & Tigershtrom, A. (2020). COVID-19 and traumatic stress: The role of perceived vulnerability, COVID-19-related worries, and social isolation. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2020.102307
- Bradley, N., Whisenhunt, J., Adamson, N., & Kress, V. (2013). Creative approaches for promoting counselor self-care. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 8(4), 456–469. https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2013.844656

- Branco, S. F., & Patton-Scott, V. (2020). Practice what we teach: Promoting wellness in a clinical mental health counseling masters program. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 15(3), 405–412. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2019.1696260</u>
- Bratman, G. N., Hamilton, J. P., & Daily, G. C. (2012). The impacts of nature experience on human cognitive function and mental health. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1249, 118–136. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06400.x

Bray, B. (2018). The battle against burnout. *Counseling Today*, 60(10), 22–28.

- Brickham, D., Yaghmaian, R., Morrison, B., Bowes, J., Rosenthal, D., & Tang, X. (2021).
 Mitigating rehabilitation counselor trainee stress and burnout through self-care Initiatives in rehabilitation counseling programs. *Rehabilitation Research, Policy, and Education*, 35(4), 232–335.
- Bride, B. E., Radey, M., & Figley, C. R. (2007). Measuring compassion fatigue. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, *35*(3), 155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-007-0091-7</u>
- Brooks, S. K., Webster, R. K., Smith, L. E., Woodland, L., Wessely, S., Greenberg, N., & Rubin, G. J. (2020). The psychological impact of quarantine and how to reduce it: Rapid review of the evidence. *The Lancet*, 395(10227), 912–920. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30460-8

Brownlee, E. (2016). How do counsellors view and practise self-care? *Healthcare Counselling & Psychotherapy Journal*, *16*(2), 15–17. Retrieved from <u>http://libproxy.txstate.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true& db=ccm&AN=115983023&site=eds-live&scope=site</u>

- Brymer, E., Cuddihy, T. F., & Sharma-Brymer, V. (2010). The role of nature-based experiences in the development and maintenance of wellness. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Health, Sport & Physical Education*, 1(2), 21–27.
- Bull, F. C., Al-Ansari, S. S., Biddle, S., Borodulin, K., Buman, M. P., Cardon, G., Carty, C., Chaput, J.-P., Chastin, S., Chou, R., Dempsey, P. C., DiPietro, L., Ekelund, U., Firth, J., Friedenreich, C. M., Garcia, L., Gichu, M., Jago, R., Katzmarzyk, P. T., Willumsen, J. F. (2020). World Health Organization 2020 guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour. *British Journal Of Sports Medicine*, *54*(24), 1451–1462. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2020-102955
- Burns, S. T., Sholtis, H., Lemmer, S., Rauk, I., & Mohamed, Z. (2020). Independently licensed
- counselors' work values. *Counseling & Values*, 65(2), 235–252. https://doi.org/10.1002/cvj.12140
- Buxton, R. T., Pearson, A. L., Allou, C., Fristrup, K., & Wittemyer, G. (2021). A synthesis of health benefits of natural sounds and their distribution in national parks. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 118(14). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2013097118
- Buzzell, L., & Chalquist, C. (2009). *Ecotherapy: Healing with nature in mind*. Sierra Club/Counterpoint.
- Caldwell, L. L., & Smith, E. A (1988). Leisure: An overlooked component of health promotion. *Canadian Journal of Public Health / Revue Canadienne de Sante 'e Publique*, 79(2), S44–S48.

- Callender, K. A., & Lenz, A. S. (2018). Implications for wellness-based supervision and professional quality of life. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 96(4), 436–448. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12225</u>
- Can, N., & Watson, J. C. (2019). Individual and relational predictors of compassion fatigue among counselors-in-training. *Professional Counselor*, 9(4), 285–297.
- Carlson, J., & Englar-Carlson, M. (2017), *Adlerian psychotherapy*. American Psychological Association.
- Carlson, K., Kingsley, J., Strimaitis, C., Birnbaum, S., Quinn, T., Espinoza, R., & Rapaport, A. (2020). Nature-based group therapy reflections: A grounded theory study. *Western Journal of Nursing Research*, 42(12), 1129–1136.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0193945920929950

- Cashwell, C. S., Bentley, D. P., & Bigbee, A. (2007). Spirituality and counselor wellness. *Journal of Humanistic Counseling, Education & Development*, 46(1), 66–81.
- Chandler, C. K., Portrie-Bethke, T. L., Barrio Minton, C. A., Fernando, D. M., & O'Callaghan,
 D. M. (2010). Matching animal-assisted therapy techniques and intentions with counseling guiding theories. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, *32*(4), 354–374.
 https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.32.4.u72lt21740103538
- Chang, C.C., Cheng, G. J. Y., Nghiem, T. P. L., Carrasco, L. R., Song, X. P., Oh, R. R. Y., & Richards, D. R. (2020). Social media, nature, and life satisfaction: Global evidence of the biophilia hypothesis. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-60902-w</u>
- Chang, V., & Rubel, D. (2019). Counselor educators' internal experiences of gatekeeping. Journal of Counselor Preparation & Supervision, 12(4), 1–29.

- Chaudhury, P. & Banerjee, D. (2020). "Recovering with nature": A review of ecotherapy and implications for the COVID-19 pandemic. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.604440</u>
- Chen, M. H., Yu, C. L., & Chang, S. H. (2021). Constant daily exercise to keep the doctor away:
 A study of adherence to physical exercise using a gym in individuals older than 55
 years. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health & Well-Being*, 16(1), 1–5.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/17482631.2020.1859174
- Chu, I-Hua, Buckworth, J., Kirby, T. E., & Emery, C. F. (2009). Effect of exercise intensity on depressive symptoms in women. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, (2) 37-43.
- Clissold, R., Westoby, R., McNamara, K. E., & Fleming, C. (2022). Wellbeing outcomes of nature tourism: Mt Barney lodge. *Annals of Tourism Research Empirical Insights*, 3(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annale.2022.100077
- Clowney, D. (2013). Biophilia as an environmental virtue. *Journal of Agricultural & Environmental Ethics*, 26(5), 999–1014. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10806-013-9437-z</u>
- Coaston, S. C. (2017). Self-Care through self-compassion: A balm for burnout. *Professional Counselor*, *7*(3), 285–297.

Conn, S. A. (1998). Living in the earth: Ecopsychology, health and psychotherapy. *The Humanistic Psychologist*, *26*(1–3), 179–198.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08873267.1998.9976972

 Cook, R. M., & Fye, H. J. (2022). Trauma-informed supervision and related predictors of burnout and secondary traumatic stress among prelicensed counsellors during the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling*, 1–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10447-022-09493-x</u>

- Cook, R. M., Fye, H. J., Jones, J. L., & Baltrinic, E. R. (2021). Self-reported symptoms of burnout in novice professional counselors: A content analysis. *The Professional Counselor*, 11(1), 31–45. <u>https://doi.org/10.15241/rmc.11.1.31</u>
- Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Education Programs (2015) http://www.cacrep.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/2016-Standards-with-citations.pdf
- Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs. (2009). 2009 CACREP accreditation manual. Alexandria: Author
- Cowan, R. G., Blum, C. R., Szirony, G. M., & Cicchetti, R. (2020). Supporting survivors of public mass shootings. *Journal of Social, Behavioral & Health Sciences*, 14(1), 169–182. <u>https://doi.org/10.5590/JSBHS.2020.14.1.12</u>
- Cummins, P. N., Massey, L., & Jones, A. (2007). Keeping ourselves well: Strategies for promoting and maintaining counselor wellness. *Journal of Humanistic Counseling*, *Education & Development*, 46(1), 35–49.
- Dahlenburg, S. C., Gleaves, D. H., & Hutchinson, A. D. (2019). Treatment outcome research of enhanced cognitive behaviour therapy for eating disorders: A systematic review with narrative and meta-analytic synthesis. *Eating Disorders*, 27(5), 482–502.
- Davis-Berman, J., & Berman, D. S. (1994). Wilderness Therapy: Foundations, Theory and Research. Kendall/Hunt
- Devlin, A. S., Borenstein, B., Finch, C., Hassan, M., Iannotti, E., & Koufopoulos, J. (2013).
 Multicultural art in the therapy office: Community and student perceptions of the therapist. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 44(3), 168–176.

Douglas, C. (2021). A world of touch in a no-touch pandemic: Living with dementia in a care facility during COVID-19. *Anthropology in Action*, 28(1), 1– 15. https://doi.org/10.3167/aia.2021.280102

Downes, L. S., Buchholz, S. W., & Fogg, L. F. (2021). Impact of a nutrition education program on health behaviors in a university workplace wellness program. *Journal of the American Association of Nurse Practitioners*, 33(12), 1198–1206. https://doi.org/10.1097/JXX.00000000000553

Duffy, J. T., Springer, S., Delaney, M., & Luke, M. (2020). Eco-education: Integrating nature into counselor education. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 15(1), 55–68. https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2019.1640152

- Dunn, H. L. (1959). What high-level wellness means. *Canadian Journal of Public Health* = *Revue Canadienne de Sante Publique*, *50*, 447–457.
- Durlak, J. A. (2009). How to select, calculate, and interpret effect sizes. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *34*(9), 917–928. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsp004

Dye, L., Burke, M. G., & Wolf, C. (2020). Teaching mindfulness for the self-care and well-being of counselors-in-training. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 15(2), 140–153. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2019.1642171</u>

Eckstein, D. (2001). A F.A.M.I.L.Y. Approach to self-care: Creating a healthy balance. *The Family Journal*, 9(3), 327–336. https://doi.org/10.1177/1066480701093014

Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A. (2009). Statistical power analyses usingG*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior ResearchMethods*, 41, 1149-1160.

- Feeney, B. C. & Collins, N. L. (2015). A new look at social support: A theoretical perspective on thriving through relationships. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 19(2), 113– 147. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868314544222
- Fenger-Grøn, M., Kjaersgaard, M.I.S., Parner, E.T., Guldin, M.B., Vedsted, P., & Vestergaard, M. (2018). Early treatment with talk therapy or antidepressants in severely bereaved people and risk of suicidal behavior and psychiatric illness: An instrumental variable analysis. *Clinical Epidemiology*, 1013.
- Fetter, H., & Koch, D. W. (2009). Promoting overall health and wellness among clients: The relevance and role of professional counselors. *Adultspan Journal*, 8(1), 4– 16. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-0029.2009.tb00053.x
- Figley, C. R., & Rainer, J. P. (2002). Compassion fatigue: Psychotherapists' chronic lack of self care. *Chronic Illness*, 58(11), 1433–1441.
- Fine, A. H. (2018). The role of therapy and service animals in the lives of persons with disabilities. *Revue Scientifique et Technique (International Office of Epizootics)*, 37(1), 141–149. <u>https://doi.org/10.20506/rst.37.1.2747</u>
- Firby, H., & Raine, R. (2023). Engaging with nature and the outdoors: A scoping review of therapeutic applications in contemporary occupational therapy. *British Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 86(2), 101–115. https://doi.org/10.1177/03080226221126893
- Fish, J. N., & Mittal, M. (2021). Mental health providers during COVID-19: Essential to the US public health workforce and in need of support. *Public Health Reports*, *136*(1), 14–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920965266</u>

- Finklestein, M., Stein, E., Greene, T., Bronstein, I., & Solomon, Z. (2015). Posttraumatic stress disorder and vicarious trauma in mental health professionals. *Health & Social Work*, 40(2), e25–e31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/hlv026</u>
- Fiorillo, A., & Gorwood, P. (2020). The consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on mental health and implications for clinical practice. *European Psychiatry : The Journal of the Association of European Psychiatrists*, 63(1), e32.

https://doi.org/10.1192/j.eurpsy.2020.35

Foreman, T. (2018). Wellness, exposure to trauma, and vicarious traumatization: A pilot study. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 40(2), 142–155. https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.40.2.04

- Foster, T., Steen, L., O'Ryan, L., & Nelson, J. (2016). Examining how the Adlerian life tasks predict anxiety in first-year counseling students. *The Journal of Individual Psychology*, 72(2), 104–120. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jip.2016.0009</u>
- Freeman, C., Waters, D. L., Buttery, Y., & van Heezik, Y. (2019). The impacts of ageing on connection to nature: the varied responses of older adults. *Health and Place*, 56, 24–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2019.01.010
- Freund, R. R., Gill, C. S., & Ainbinder, D. L. (2021). Wellness tribe: Gamification of the IS-WEL Adlerian-based model of wellness. *Journal of Individual Psychology*, 77(1), 102–117.
- Friedland, S. I. (2019). Fire and ice: Reframing emotion and cognition in the law. *Wake Forest Law Review*, *54*(4), 1001–1048.
- Friedman, K. (2017). Counselor self-care and mindfulness. *Contemporary Buddhism*, *18*(2), 321–330. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14639947.2017.1373437</u>

- Frumkin, H., Bratman, G. N., Breslow, S. J., Cochran, B., Kahn Jr, P. H., Lawler, J. J., Levin, P. S., Tandon, P. S., Varanasi, U., Wolf, K. L., & Wood, S. A. (2017). Nature contact and human health: A research agenda. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 125(7), 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP1663</u>
- Fullen, M. C., Richardson, V. E., & Granello, D. H. (2018). Comparing successful aging, resilience, and holistic wellness as predictors of the good life. *Educational Gerontology*, 44(7), 459–468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03601277.2018.1501230</u>
- Fye, H. J., Cook, R. M., Baltrinic, E. R., & Baylin, A. (2020). Examining individual and organizational factors of school counselor burnout. *Professional Counselor*, 10(2), 235– 250. <u>https://doi.org/10.15241/hjf.10.2.235</u>
- Fye, H. J., Kim, Y., & Rainey, J. S. (2022). Correlates of wellness, affective distress, and burnout among school counselors. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 100(3), 308– 318. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12425
- Galiana, L., Oliver, A., Arena, F., De Simone, G., Tomás, J. M., Vidal-Blanco, G., Muñoz-Martínez, I., & Sansó, N. (2020). Development and validation of the Short Professional Quality of Life Scale based on versions IV and V of the Professional Quality of Life Scale. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 18(1), 364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12955-020-01618-3</u>
- Genjo, K., Matsumoto, H., Ogata, N. & Nakano, T. (2019). Feasibility study on mental healthcare effects of plant installations in office spaces. *Japan Architectural Review*, 2(3), 376– 388. https://doi.org/10.1002/2475-8876.12098

- Gibson, D. M., Dixon, A. L., & Myers, J. E. (2012). Promoting spiritual growth through holistic wellness: practical strategies for school counsellors. *Counseling et Spiritualité*, *31*(2), 79–98.
- Gibson, D. M., Pence, C., Kennedy, S. D., Gerlach, J., Degges-White, S., & Watson, J.
 (2021). Development of the counselor wellness competencies. *Journal of Counselor Leadership & Advocacy*, 8(2), 130–145. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/2326716X.2021.1925997</u>
- Gignac, G. E., & Szodorai, E. T. (2016). Effect size guidelines for individual differences researchers. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 102, 74–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.06.069
- Gilderthorp, R. C. (2015). Is EMDR an effective treatment for people diagnosed with both intellectual disability and post-traumatic stress disorder? *Journal of Intellectual Disabilities*, 19(1), 58–68.
- Giordano, A., Prosek, E., & Hastings, T. (2016). Examining college counselors' integration of religion and spirituality into substance abuse counseling. *Journal of Addictions & Offender Counseling*, 37(2), 102–115. https://doi.org/10.1002/jaoc.12019
- Gleason, B. K., & Hays, D. G. (n.d.). A phenomenological investigation of wellness within counselor education programs. *Counselor Education and Supervision*, 58(3), 177–194. https://doi.org/10.1002/ceas.12149
- Gloster, A. T., Lamnisos, D., Lubenko, J., Presti, G., Squatrito, V., Constantinou, M., Nicolaou,
 C., Papacostas, S., Aydın, G., Chong, Y. Y., Chien, W. T., Cheng, H. Y., Ruiz, F. J.,
 Garcia-Martin, M. B., Obando-Posada, D. P., Segura-Vargas, M. A., Vasiliou, V. S.,
 McHugh, L., Höfer, S., & Baban, A. (2020). Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on mental

health: An international study. *PLoS ONE*, 15(12), 1–20.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0244809

- Glenn, M., Leppma, M., & Thorne, K. (2015). Clinical supervisors' perceptions of counselor characteristics associated with effective and well-balanced practices. *Journal of Applied Rehabilitation Counseling*, 46(4), 29–36.
- Granello, P. (2000). Integrating wellness work into mental health private practice. *Journal of Psychotherapy in Independent Practice*, *1*(1), 3–16.

https://doi.org/10.1300/J288v01n01_02

- Green, Z. A., & Batool, S. (2018). Bolstering male and female teachers' self-efficacy through a wellness intervention. (Latvian). *Baltic Journal of Psychology*, *19*(1/2), 46–69.
- Greenleaf, A. T., Bryant, R. M., & Pollock, J. B. (2014). Nature based counseling: Integrating the healing benefits of nature into practice. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling*, 36, 162-174.
- Grinde, B., & Patil, G. G. (2009). Biophilia: Does visual contact with nature impact on health and well-being? *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 6(9), 2332–2343. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph6092332</u>
- Guler, D., & Ceyhan, E. (2021). Development of self-care behaviours in counsellors-in-training through an experiential self-care course: An action research. *British Journal of Guidance & Counselling*, 49(3), 414–434. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03069885.2020.1740915</u>
- Gutierrez, D., Butts, C. M., Lamberson, K. A., & Lassiter, P. S. (2019). Examining the contributions of trait emotional intelligence on addiction counselor burnout. *Journal of Addictions & Offender Counseling*, 40(1), 52–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jaoc.12056</u>

- Haas, B. W., Hoeft, F., & Omura, K. (2021). The role of culture on the link between worldviews on nature and psychological health during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2020.110336
- Hall, S. S. (2017). Positive aspirations of health and wellness. *Journal of Family & Consumer Sciences*, 109(2), 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.14307/JFCS109.2.3</u>

Hamada, K., & Fan, X. (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on individuals living with serious mental illness. *Schizophrenia Research*, 222, 3–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2020.05.054

- Hansen, M. M., Jones, R., & Tocchini, K. (2017). Shinrin-Yoku (forest bathing) and nature therapy: A state-of-the-art review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 14(8), 851. https://doi.org/http://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/14/8/851/htm
- Hardiman, P., & Simmonds, J. G. (2013). Spiritual well-being, burnout and trauma in counsellors and psychotherapists. *Mental Health, Religion & Culture*, *16*(10), 1044–1055. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13674676.2012.732560</u>
- Harrichand, J. J. S., Kimball, P. L., Kirk, K. E., Phillips, L. C., & Takacs, M. S. (2022).
 Gatekeeping and psychological safety: Qualitative analysis of early-career counselor educators. *Journal of Counselor Preparation & Supervision*, 15(4), 1–31.
- Harrichand, J. J. S., Litam, S. D. A., & Ausloos, C. D. (2021). Infusing self-care and wellness into CACREP curricula: Pedagogical recommendations for counselor educators and counselors during COVID-19. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling*, 1. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10447-021-09423-3
- Harrison, D., & Tudor, K. (2020). Working (it) out: An heuristic enquiry into psychotherapy and physical exercise. *Advances in Mind-Body Medicine*, *34*(2), 14–23.

- Hattie, J. A., Myers, J. E., & Sweeney, T. J. (2004). A factor structure of wellness: Theory, assessment, analysis, and practice. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 82(3), 354–364.
- Hawkins, B. L., Townsend, J. A., & Garst, B. A. (2016). Nature-based recreational therapy for military service members. *Therapeutic Recreation Journal*, 50(1), 55–74.
- He, M., Wang, Y., Wang, W. J., & Xie, Z. (2022). Therapeutic plant landscape design of urban forest parks based on the Five Senses Theory: A case study of Stanley Park in Canada. *International Journal of Geoheritage and Parks*, 10(1), 97–

112. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijgeop.2022.02.004</u>

- Hendricks, B., Bradley, L. J., Brogan, W. C., III, & Brogan, C. (2009). Shelly: A case study focusing on ethics and counselor wellness. *The Family Journal*, 17(4), 355–359. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1066480709348034</u>
- Hensel, J. M., Ruiz, C., Finney, C., & Dewa, C. S. (2015). Meta-analysis of risk factors for secondary traumatic stress in therapeutic work with trauma victims. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 28(2), 83–91. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.21998
- Herrington, O. D., Clayton, A., Benoit, L., Prins-Aardema, C., DiGiovanni, M., Weller, I., & Martin, A. (2021). Viral time capsule: A global photo-elicitation study of child and adolescent mental health professionals during COVID-19. *Child & Adolescent Psychiatry & Mental Health*, 15(1), 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-021-00359-5</u>
- Hervalejo, D., Carcedo, R. J., & Fernández-Rouco, N. (2020). Family and mental health during the confinement due to the COVID-19 pandemic in Spain: The perspective of the counselors participating in psychological helpline services. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, 51(3/4/2020), 399–416. <u>https://doi.org/10.3138/jcfs.51.3-4.014</u>

- Hettler, B. (1980). Wellness promotion on a university campus. *Family & Community Health*, *3*, 77–95.
- Hettler, B. & Hardie, B. (2015). The past, present, and future of the wellness movement: An interview with Dr. Bill Hettler. *American Journal of Health Promotion : AJHP*, 29(5), TAHP2-TAHP3.
- Holt-Lunstad, J., Smith, T. B., & Layton, J. B. (2010). Social relationships and mortality risk: A meta-analytic review. *PLoS Medicine*, 7(7), e1000316. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000316
- Homrich, A. M. (2009). Gatekeeping for personal and professional competence in graduate counseling programs. *Counseling & Human Development*, *41*(7), 1–23.
- Humer, E., Pieh, C., Kisler, I.-M., Schimbock, W., & Schadenhofer, P. (2022). A longitudinal study on mental well-being, perceived stress level and job-related meaningfulness of Austrian telephone emergency service counselors during the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *19*(6), 3166. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19063166
- Hutmacher, F. (2021). Do you remember? Similarities and differences between the earliest childhood memories for the five senses. *Memory*, 29(3), 345–352.

https://doi.org/10.1080/09658211.2021.1895222

- Interiano-Shiverdecker, C., Parikh, S., Flowers, C., & Maghsoudi, M. (2021). The impact of race-ethnicity on foreign-born students' counselor self-efficacy and acculturative stress. *Journal of Counselor Preparation & Supervision*, *14*(3), 347–369.
- Ivbijaro, G., Brooks, C., Kolkiewicz, L., Sunkel, C., & Long, A. (2020). Psychological impact and psychosocial consequences of the COVID 19 pandemic resilience, mental well-

being, and the coronavirus pandemic. *Indian Journal of Psychiatry*, 62, S395–S403. https://doi.org/10.4103/psychiatry.IndianJPsychiatry_1031_20

Jiang, B., He, J., Chen, J., Larsen, L., & Wang, H. (2021). Perceived green at speed: A simulated driving experiment raises new questions for attention restoration theory and stress reduction theory. *Environment & Behavior*, 53(3), 296–335.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916520947111

- Jimenez, M. P., DeVille, N. V., Elliott, E. G., Schiff, J. E., Wilt, G. E., Hart, J. E., & James, P. (2021). Associations between nature exposure and health: A review of the evidence. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(9). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18094790
- Jo, H., Ikei, H., & Miyazaki, Y. (2022). Physiological and Psychological Benefits of Viewing an Autumn Foliage Mountain Landscape Image among Young Women. *Forests*, 13(1492), 1492. https://doi.org/10.3390/f13091492
- Johnson, K. F., & Rehfuss, M. (2021). Telehealth interprofessional education: Benefits, desires, and concerns of counselor trainees. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 16(1), 15–30. https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2020.1751766
- Jordan M. (2009). Back to nature. Therapy Today, 20(3), 26–28.
- Kamitsis, I., & Simmonds, J. G. (2017). Using resources of nature in the counselling room:
 Qualitative research into ecotherapy practice. *International Journal for the Advancement* of Counselling, 39(3), 229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10447-017-9294-y</u>
- Kaplan, R., & Kaplan, S. (1989). *The experience of nature: A psychological perspective*.Cambridge University Press.

- Kaplan, R., & Kaplan, S. (2008). Bringing out the best in people: A psychological perspective. *Conservation Biology*, 22(4), 826–829.
- Kaplan, R. (2001). The nature of the view from home: Psychological benefits. *Environment and behavior 33*(4) (2001): 507-542.
- Kaplan, S. (2001). Meditation, restoration, and the management of mental fatigue. *Environment & Behavior*, 33(4), 480. https://doi.org/10.1177/00139160121973106
- Kaplan, S. (1995). The restorative benefits of nature: Toward an integrative framework. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *15*(3), 169–182.
- Kaplan, D. M., Tarvydas, V. M., & Gladding, S. T. (2014). 20/20: A vision for the future of counseling: The new consensus definition of counseling. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 92(3), 366–372. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.2014.00164.x</u>
- Kedanis, R. J. (2016). The miracle of Henry the hospice cat. *Holistic Nursing Practice*, *30*(6), 379–381. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HNP.00000000000179</u>

Kellert, S. R., & Wilson, E. O. (1993). The biophilia hypothesis. Island Press

- Kenel, M. E. (2012). Ecopsychology. Human Development, 33(1), 10–17.
- Kihm, H. S., & McGregor, S. L. T. (2020). Wellness and well-Being: A decade review of AAFCS journals (2009-2019). *Journal of Family and Consumer Sciences*, *112*(3), 11–22.

King, B., & McIntyre, C. J. (2018). An examination of the shared beliefs of ecotherapists. *Ecopsychology*, 10(2), 117–126. https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2018.0014

Kissinger, D. B., Grover, K. S., & Turner, R. C. (2020). Pediatric stroke caregiver well-being: A holistic wellness perspective. *Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin*, 63(4), 245–255. https://doi.org/10.1177/0034355219846653

- Kotera, Y., Richardson, M., & Sheffield, D. (2020). Effects of Shinrin-Yoku (forest bathing) and nature therapy on mental health: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, 1. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11469-020-00363-4</u>
- Lackey, N. Q., Tysor, D. A., McNay, G. D., Joyner, L., Baker, K. H., & Hodge, C. (2021).
 Mental health benefits of nature-based recreation: A systematic review. *Annals of Leisure Research*, 24(3), 379–393.
- Lanier, B. A., & Carne, J. S. (2019). Practicing counselors, vicarious trauma, and subthreshold PTSD: Implications for counselor educators. *Professional Counselor*, *9*(4), 334–346.
- Largo-Wight, E., O'Hara, B. K., & Chen, W. W. (2016). The efficacy of a brief nature sound intervention on muscle tension, pulse rate, and self-reported stress: Nature contact microbreak in an office or waiting room. *Herd-Health Environments Research & Design Journal*, 10(1), 45–51. https://doi.org/10.1177/1937586715619741
- Lau, P. S. Y., Wang, B., & Myers, J. E. (2017). Measuring the wellness of secondary school teachers in Hong Kong: Adaptation of the Chinese 5F-Wel. *Measurement & Evaluation in Counseling & Development*, 50(1/2), 89–108. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481756.2017.1327288

Lawson, G. (2007). Counselor wellness and impairment: A national survey. Journal of Humanistic Counseling, Education & Development, 46(1), 20–34. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-1939.2007.tb00023.x

- Lawson, G., & Myers, J. E. (2011). Wellness, professional quality of life, and career-sustaining behaviors: What keeps us well? *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 89(2), 163–171.
- Lawson, G., Venart, E., & Hazler, R. J. (2007). Toward a culture of counselor wellness. *Journal* of Humanistic Counseling, Education & Development, 46(1), 5–19.

- Lazar, C. M., Rosen, M. I., Sellinger, J., Mattocks, K., Navarra, L., Ross, K. A., & Martino, S. (2022). Counseling Veterans with Chronic Pain During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Secondary Analysis of a Randomized Controlled Trial. *Pain Medicine*, 23(8), 1434–1441.
- Lee, A. C. K., & Maheswaran, R. (2011). The health benefits of urban green spaces: A review of the evidence. *Journal of Public Health*, 33(2), 212– 222. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdq068

Lee, S., Heere, B., & Kyu-soo Chung. (2013). Which senses matter more? The impact of our senses on team identity and team loyalty. *Sport Marketing Quarterly*, 22(4), 203–213.

Lee, S. M., Baker, C. R., Cho, S. H., Heckathorn, D. E., Holland, M. W., Newgent, R. A., Lord, M. (2017). Counselor burnout inventory. *Counseling and Values*, 62, 37–56. Retrieved from

http://libproxy.txstate.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true& db=hpi&AN=HaPI-416049&site=eds-live&scope=site

- Lenz, A. S., Sangganjanavanich, V. F., Balkin, R. S., Oliver, M., & Smith, R. L. (2012).
 Wellness model of supervision: A comparative analysis. *Counselor Education and Supervision*, *51*(3), 207–221.
- Lewis, T. F., & Myers, J. E. (2010). Wellness factors as predictors of alcohol use among undergraduates: Implications for prevention and intervention. *Journal of College Counseling*, 13(2), 111–125. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-1882.2010.tb00053.x</u>
- Lewis, B. A., Schuver, K., Dunsiger, S., Samson, L., Frayeh, A. L., Terrell, C. A., Ciccolo, J. T., Fischer, J., & Avery, M. D. (2021). Randomized trial examining the effect of exercise and wellness interventions on preventing postpartum depression and perceived

stress. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, 21(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12884-021-</u> 04257-8

- Lewis, O., Ohrt, J., Toomey, T. M., Linich, K., Wymer, B., & Newton, T. (2022). A systematic review of nature-based counseling interventions to promote mental health and wellness. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 44(3), 191–208. https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.44.3.01
- Limberg, D., Cook, C. A., Gonzales, S., McCartnery, E., & Romagnolo, S. (2021). Examining school counselors' wellness and its contribution to their levels of altruism and burnout. *Journal of School Counseling*, 19(24), 2–32.
- Lindstrom, M. (2005). Broad sensory branding. Journal of Product & Brand Management, 14(2), 84–87. https://doi.org/10.1108/10610420510592554
- Litam, S. D. A., Ausloos, C. D., & Harrichand, J. J. S. (2021). Stress and resilience among professional counselors during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 99(4), 384–395.
- Long, S. M., Clark, M., Reed, L., & Raghavan, E. (2022). Wellness integration in professional counseling: A grounded theory. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 100(4), 442– 453. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12431</u>
- Lorber, H. Z. (2011). The use of horticulture in the treatment of post-traumatic stress disorder in a private practice setting. *Journal of Therapeutic Horticulture*, *21*(1), 18–29.
- López-Castro, T., Brandt, L., Anthonipillai, N. J., Espinosa, A., & Melara, R. (2021).
 Experiences, impacts and mental health functioning during a COVID-19 outbreak and lockdown: Data from a diverse New York City sample of college students. *PloS One*, *16*(4), e0249768. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0249768

- Lothes, J. E., & Nanney, L. (2020). Using the wellness inventory to assess health and well-being in college students at the end of the semester. *Journal of American College Health*, 68(3), 294–301.
- Louv, R. (2006). Last child in the woods : Saving our children from nature-deficit disorder (Revised, first paperback edition.). Algonquin Books of Chapel Hill.

Machado, M. M., & Swank, J. M. (2019). Therapeutic gardening: A counseling approach for bereavement from suicide. *Death Studies*, 43(10), 629–633. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2018.1509908

- Maller C, Townsend M, Pryor A, Brown P, & St. Leger L. (2006). Healthy nature healthy people: "Contact with nature" as an upstream health promotion intervention for populations. *Health Promotion International*, 21(1), 45–54.
- Maniacci, M. P., Carlson, J., & Sackett-Maniacci, L. (2017). Neo-Adlerian approaches to psychotherapy. *The Journal of Individual Psychology*, 73(2), 95–109. https://doi.org/10.1353/jip.2017.0009
- Maor, R., & Hemi, A. (2021). Relationships between role stress, professional identity, and burnout among contemporary school counselors. *Psychology in the Schools*, 58(8), 1597– 1610. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.22518
- Marchand, G. (2008). Challenges affecting field instructors in wilderness therapy. *Journal of Experiential Education*, *30*(3), 286–289.
- Martin-Cuellar, A., Lardier, D. T., Atencio, D. J., Kelly, R. J., & Montañez, M. (2019). Vitality as a moderator of clinician history of trauma and compassion fatigue. *Contemporary Family Therapy: An International Journal*, 41(4), 408–419. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10591-019-09508-7

- Masterton, W., Carver, H., Parkes, T., & Park, K. (2020). Greenspace interventions for mental health in clinical and non-clinical populations: What works, for whom, and in what circumstances? *Health and Place*, 64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2020.102338</u>
- Maund, P. R., Reeves, J., Strong, E., Cromie, R., Davies, Z. G., Irvine, K. N., & Dallimer, M. (2019). Wetlands for wellbeing: Piloting a nature-based health intervention for the management of anxiety and depression. *International Journal of Environmental Research* and Public Health, 16(22). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16224413</u>
- Mavoa, S., Lucassen, M., Denny, S., Utter, J., Clark, T., & Smith, M. (2019). Natural neighbourhood environments and the emotional health of urban New Zealand adolescents. *Landscape & Urban Planning*, 191, N.PAG. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2019.103638
- Mayer, S. F., Franz, C. M., Bruehlman-Senacal, E., & Dloiver, K. (2008). Why is nature beneficial? The role of connectedness to nature. *Environment and Behavior*, 41, 607-643.
- Maslach, C. & Leiter, M. P. (2016). Understanding the burnout experience: Recent research and its implications for psychiatry. *World Psychiatry*, 15(2), 103–111. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20311
- Maslach, C., Schaufeli, W. B., & Leiter, M. P. (2001). Job burnout. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 52, 397–422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.397</u>

Mayers, P. M., Olckers, L., Prinsloo, E. L., Raine, J., & Zweigenthal, V. (2023). Reflections of volunteer counselors working remotely during the COVID-19 pandemic – implications for policy and practice. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship: An Official Publication of Sigma Theta Tau International Honor Society of Nursing*, 55(1), 239–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/jnu.12859

- McCann, I. L., & Pearlman, L. A. (1990). Vicarious traumatization: A framework for understanding the psychological effects of working with victims. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 3(1), 131–149. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00975140</u>
- McDonald, K. E. (2011). Transcultural wellness: An exploratory study. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, *39*(4), 241–253.
- McInerny, C. (2021, June 22) Demand for counseling soured during the pandemic. Central Texas therapists are burning out. Texas Counseling Association Newsline (2021, June 24) <u>https://www.kut.org/health/2021-06-22/demand-for-counseling-during-pandemic-takestoll-on-mental-health-of-central-texas-therapists</u>
- McMahan, E. A., & Estes, D. (2015). The effect of contact with natural environments on positive and negative affect: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Positive Psychology*, *10*(6), 507–519. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17439760.2014.994224</u>
- Meany, W. K. K., Davis, G. D., & Lindo, N. A. (2016). The impact of wellness-focused supervision on mental health counseling practicum students. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 94(4), 464–472. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12105</u>
- Mellin, E. A., Hunt, B., & Nichols, L. M. (2011). Counselor professional identity: Findings and implications for counseling and interprofessional collaboration. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 89(2), 140–147.
- Menzel, C., Dennenmoser, F., & Reese, G. (2020). Feeling stressed and ugly? Leave the city and visit nature! An experiment on self-and other-perceived stress and attractiveness levels. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(22). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17228519

Merriman, J. (2015). Enhancing counselor supervision through compassion fatigue education. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 93(3), 370–378. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12035

Meyer, D., & Ponton, R. (2006). The healthy tree: A metaphorical perspective of counselor wellbeing. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 28(3), 189–201. <u>https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.28.3.03411y2tyq9mwk7b</u>

Meyer, J., McDowell, C., Lansing, J., Brower, C., Smith, L., Tully, M., & Herring, M. (2020).
Changes in physical activity and sedentary behavior in response to COVID-19 and their associations with mental health in 3052 US Adults. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(18).
https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17186469

Meyer, D., & Ponton, R. (2006). The healthy tree: A metaphorical perspective of counselor wellbeing. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 28(3), 189–201.

https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.28.3.03411y2tyq9mwk7b

Meyers, L. (2015). Stumbling blocks to counselor self-care. Counseling Today, 57(9), 30-37.

Miller, B., & Sprang, G. (2017). A components-based practice and supervision model for reducing compassion fatigue by affecting clinician experience. *Traumatology*, 23(2), 153–164. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/trm0000058</u>

Mind Garden, Inc. (https://www.mindgarden.com)

Moeller, C., King, N., Burr, V., Gibbs, G. R., & Gomersall, T. (2018). Nature-based interventions in institutional and organisational settings: A scoping review. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research*, 28(3), 293–305.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/09603123.2018.1468425

Moffatt, G. K. (2018). The hurting counselor. Counseling Today, 61(2), 52-56.

- Monfort, M., Benito, A., Haro, G., Fuertes-Saiz, A., Cañabate, M., & Baquero, A. (2022). The efficacy of animal-assisted therapy in patients with dual diagnosis: Schizophrenia and addiction. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19(11). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19116695</u>
- Montoya, A., & Summers, L. L. (2021). 8 dimensions of wellness for educators. *Learning Professional*, 42(1), 50–53.
- Moore, C. M., Andrews, S. E., & Parikh, F. S. (2020). "Meeting someone at the edge": Counselors' experiences of interpersonal stress. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 98(2), 123–135. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12307</u>
- Moran, D. (2019). Back to nature? Attention restoration theory and the restorative effects of nature contact in prison. *Health and Place*, 57, 35–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2019.03.005
- Mullen, P. R., Morris, C., & Lord, M. (2017). The experience of ethical dilemmas, burnout, and stress among practicing counselors. *Counseling and Values*, 62(1), 37. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cvj.12048</u>
- Murphy, J., & Kruis, N. (2023). Emotional exhaustion and turnover intentions among counselors in rural substance use disorder treatment programs. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 58(2), 180– 187. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2022.2151314</u>

Myers, D. & DeWall, N. (2019). Exploring psychology (11th ed.) Worth Publishers.

Myers, J. E. (1992). Wellness, prevention, development: The cornerstone of the profession. *Journal of Counseling and Development*, *71*(2), 136–139.

Myers, J. E. (2009). Wellness through social interest. In T. J. Sweeney (Ed), Adlerian counseling and psychotherapy: A practitioner's approach (5th ed., pp. 33-44). Routledge. <u>https://ebookcentral-proquest-</u>

com.libproxy.txstate.edu/lib/txstate/reader.action?docID=668556&ppg=62

- Myers, J. E., Luecht, R. M., & Sweeney, T. J. (2004). The factor structure of wellness:
 Reexamining theoretical and empirical models underlying the wellness evaluation of
 lifestyle (WEL) and the Five-Factor WEL. *Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development*, 36(4), 194.
- Myers, J. E., & Mobley, A. K. (2004). Wellness of undergraduates: Comparisons of traditional and nontraditional students. *Journal of College Counseling*, 7(1), 40–49. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-1882.2004.tb00258.x</u>
- Myers, J. E., & Sweeney, T. J. (2004, 2014). Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL): (2nd ed.). Mind Garden, Inc.
- Myers, J. E., & Sweeney, T. J. (2005). *Counseling for wellness : Theory, research, and practice*. American Counseling Association.
- Myers, J. E., Trepal, H., Ivers, N., & Wester, K. L. (2016). Wellness of counselor educators: Do we practice what we preach? *Journal of Counselor Leadership and Advocacy*, 3(1), 22–30. https://doi.org/10.1080/2326716X.2016.1139479
- Myers, J. E., & Sweeney, T. J. (2005a). The indivisible self: An evidence-based model of wellness (reprint). *Journal of Individual Psychology*, *61*(3), 269–279.
- Myers, J. E., Sweeney, T. J. (2005b). *Five Factor Wellness Inventory*.
- Myers, J. E., Sweeney, T. J. (2005, 2014). Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL-A2): Manual. Mind Garden, Inc.

- Myers, J. E., & Sweeney, T. J. (2008). Wellness counseling: The evidence base for practice. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 86(4), 482–493.
- Myers, J. E., Sweeney, T. J., & Witmer, J. M. (2000). The wheel of wellness counseling for wellness: A holistic model for treatment planning. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 78(3), 251–266.
- Myers, S. B., Sweeney, A. C., Popick, V., Wesley, K., Bordfeld, A., & Fingerhut, R. (2012). Self-care practices and perceived stress levels among psychology graduate students. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, 6(1), 55–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026534</u>.
- Najafabadi, M. G., Khah, A. S., & Parent-Nichols, J. (2021). The effects of exercise training on physical, physiological, and psychological risk factors of patients with cardiovascular disease. *Russian Open Medical Journal*, *10*(3), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.15275/rusomj.2021.0310
- Naor, L., & Mayseless, O. (2019). The therapeutic value of experiencing spirituality in nature. *Spirituality in Clinical Practice*. https://doi.org/10.1037/scp0000204
- Naor, L. & Mayseless, O. (2021). The art of working with nature in nature-based therapies. *Journal of Experiential Education*. <u>https://doi-org.libproxy.txstate.edu/10.1177/1053825920933639</u>
- Nasar, J. L., & Devlin, A. S. (2011). Impressions of psychotherapists' offices. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 58(3), 310–320. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0023887</u>
- Nathenson, P. A., Nathenson, S. L., & Divito, K. S. (2014). Implementing the New CARF Wellness Standards. *Journal of Stroke and Cerebrovascular Diseases*, 23(5), 1118–1130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2013.09.027
National Wellness Institute. (n.d.). *The six dimensions of wellness*. https://nationalwellness.org/resources/six-dimensions-of-wellness/

- Newton, T. L., Ohrt, J. H., Guest, J. D., & Wymer, B. (2020). Influence of mindfulness, emotion regulation, and perceived social support on burnout. *Counselor Education & Supervision*, 59(4), 252–266.
- Nghiem, T. P. L., Wong, K. L., Jeevanandam, L., Chang, C. c., Tan, L. Y. C., Goh, Y., & Carrasco, L. R. (2021). Biodiverse urban forests, happy people: Experimental evidence linking perceived biodiversity, restoration, and emotional wellbeing. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, 59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2021.127030
- Nielsen, B. L. (2018). Making sense of it all: The importance of taking into account the sensory abilities of animals in their housing and management. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 205, 175–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applanim.2018.04.013
- Nieweglowski, K., & Sheehan, L. (2021). Peer support specialists and people with mental illness: Navigating COVID-19 experiences. *Journal of Rehabilitation*, 87(1), 55–63.
- Nixon, J., Chan, R., McKinnell, E., Ward, E., Pinkham, E., Wishart, L., Miller, E., & Brown, B. (2021). Rethinking the meaning of "wellness" for a person with cancer: A qualitative study to explore what elements constitute "wellness." *Asia-Pacific Journal of Oncology Nursing*, 8(4), 360–368. https://doi.org/10.4103/apjon.apjon-212
- Norcross, J. C. (2000). Psychotherapist self-care: Practitioner-tested, research-informed strategies. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 31(6), 710–713. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.31.6.710
- Oh, H., Marinovich, C., Rajkumar, R., Besecker, M., Zhou, S., Jacob, L., Koyanagi, A., & Smith, L. (2021). COVID-19 dimensions are related to depression and anxiety among US

college students: Findings from the Healthy Minds Survey 2020. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 292, 270–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2021.05.121

- Oh, K. H., Shin, W. S., Khil, T. G., & Kim, D. J. (2020). Six-step model of nature-based therapy process. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17030685</u>
- Ohrt, J. H., Clarke, P. B., & Conley, A. H. (2019). *Wellness counseling: A holistic approach to prevention and intervention*. American Counseling Association.
- Ohrt, J. H., Ener, E., Porter, J., & Young, T. L. (2014). Group leader reflections on their training and experience: Implications for group counselor educators and supervisors. *Journal for Specialists in Group Work*, 39(2), 95–124.
- Oliver, M. D., Baldwin, D. R., & Datta, S. (2019). Health to wellness: A review of wellness models and transitioning back to health. *International Journal of Health, Wellness & Society*, 9(1), 41–56. <u>https://doi.org/10.18848/2156-8960/CGP/v09i01/41-56</u>

Olson, E. R. T, A. A., Driscoll, M., & Vermeesch, A. L. (2023). Nature-Based Interventions and Exposure among Cancer Survivors: A Scoping Review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 20(2376), 2376. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20032376

- Overbey, T. A., Diekmann, F., & Lekies, K. S. (2023). Nature-based interventions for vulnerable youth: a scoping review. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research*, 33(1), 15–53. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09603123.2021.1998390</u>
- Panlasigui, S., Spotswood, E., Beller, E., Grossinger, R., & Panagopoulos, T. (2021). Biophilia beyond the building: Applying the tools of urban biodiversity planning to create biophilic cities. *Sustainability* (2071-1050), 13(5), 2450. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13052450

- Patel, S. Y., Huskamp, H. A., Busch, A. B., & Mehrotra, A. (2020). Telemental health and US rural–urban differences in specialty mental health use, 2010–2017. *American Journal of Public Health*, 110(9), 1308–1314. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305657</u>
- Perepiczka, M., & Balkin, R. S. (2010). Relationship between wellness and age, matriculation, and relationship status of counselor education doctoral students. *Journal of Humanistic Counseling, Education and Development*, 49(2), 203–216.

Phillips, L. (2018). Using nature as a therapeutic partner. Counseling Today, 60(11), 26–33.

- Pickett, K., Yardley, L., & Kendrick, T. (2012). Physical activity and depression: A multiple mediation analysis. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 5(2), 125–134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhpa.2012.10.001
- Pietromonaco, P. R., & Collins, N. L. (2017). Interpersonal mechanisms linking close relationships to health. *American Psychologist*, 72(6), 531–542. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000129
- Plath, A. M., & Fickling, M. J. (2020). Task-oriented self-care: An innovative approach to wellness for counselors. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2020.1842274</u>
- Pálsdóttir, A. M., Spendrup, S., Mårtensson, L., & Wendin, K. (2021). Garden smellscape– experiences of plant scents in a nature-based Intervention. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.667957
- Pomeroy, H., & Clark, A. J. (2015). Self-efficacy and early recollections in the context of Adlerian and wellness theory. *The Journal of Individual Psychology*, 71(1), 24–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jip.2015.0005</u>

- Pranckeviciene, A., Zardeckaite-Matulaitiene, K., & Gustainiene, L. (2012). Relationship between daily spiritual experience and wellness in adult sample (in Lithuanian). Soter: Religijos Mokslo Zurnalas (Soter: Journal of Religious Science), 43(71), 99–112.
- Prentice, S. B., & Waliczek, T. M. (2021). The effects of environment on memory and reasoning skills: Comparing natural and artificial environments. *Hortechnology*, 31(6), 661–666. https://doi.org/10.21273/HORTTECH04883-21
- Pretty, J., & Barton, J. (2020). Nature-based interventions and mind-body interventions: Saving public health costs whilst increasing life satisfaction and happiness. *International Journal* of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(21).

https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17217769

- Puig, A., Baggs, A., Mixon, K., Park, Y. M., Kim, B. Y., & Lee, S. M. (2012). Relationship between job burnout and personal wellness in mental health professionals. *Journal of Employment Counseling*, 49(3), 98–109.
- Raanaas, R. K., Patil, G. G., & Hartig, T. (2010). Effects of an indoor foliage plant intervention on patient well-being during a residential rehabilitation Program. *Hortscience*, 45(3), 387–392.
- Reading Turchioe, M., Grossman, L. V., Myers, A. C., Pathak, J., & Creber, R. M. (2021).
 Correlates of mental health symptoms among US adults during COVID-19, March-April 2020. *Public Health Reports*, *136*(1), 97–106.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920970179

Reese, R. F., & Gosling, M. (2020). The Group EcoWellness Model of Change: A conceptual framework for facilitating groups in nature. *Journal for Specialists in Group Work*, 45(4), 331.

- Reese, R. F., Hadeed, S., Craig, H., Beyer, A., & Gosling, M. (2019). EcoWellness: Integrating the natural world into wilderness therapy settings with intentionality. *Journal of Adventure Education and Outdoor Learning*, *19*(3), 202–215. https://doi.org/10.1080/14729679.2018.1508357
- Reese, R. F., & Lewis, T. F. (2019). Greening counseling: Examining multivariate relationships between ecowellness and holistic wellness. *Journal of Humanistic Counseling*, 58(1), 53– 67. https://doi.org/10.1002/johc.12089
- Revell, S. (2017). Walk and talk therapy: Potential client perceptions. *Scope: Contemporary Research Topics (Art & Design)*, 2, 24–34.
- Revell, S., & McLeod, J. (2016). Experiences of therapists who integrate walk and talk into their professional practice. *Counselling & Psychotherapy Research*, 16(1), 35–43. https://doi.org/10.1002/capr.12042
- Revell, S., & McLeod, J.. (2017). Therapists' experience of walk and talk therapy: A descriptive phenomenological study. *European Journal of Psychotherapy and Counselling*, 19(3), 267–289. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13642537.2017.1348377</u>
- Richardson, M., Richardson, E., Hallam, J., & Ferguson, F. J. (2020). Opening doors to nature: Bringing calm and raising aspirations of vulnerable young people through nature-based intervention. *The Humanistic Psychologist*, 48(3), 284–297.

Rice, L. G., & Williams, R. G. (2022). Who's taking care of the principal: A wellness approach for school principal self-care. *Journal of School Leadership*, 32(6), 567– 585. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/10526846221133994</u>

https://doi.org/10.1037/hum0000148

- Roach, L. F., & Young, M. E. (2007). Do counselor education programs promote wellness in their students? *Counselor Education & Supervision*, 47(1), 29–45. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6978.2007.tb00036.x
- Robertson, R., Robertson, A., Jepson, R., & Maxwell, M. (2012). Walking for depression or depressive symptoms: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 5(1), 66–75.
- Robino, A. E. (2019). Global compassion fatigue: A new perspective in counselor wellness. *Professional Counselor*, 9(4), 272–284
- Roscoe, L. J. (2009). Wellness: A review of theory and measurement for counselors. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 87(2), 216–226.
- Rumsey, A. D., McCullough, R., & Chang, C. Y. (2020). Understanding the secondary exposure to trauma and professional quality of life of school counselors. *Professional School Counseling*, 24(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2156759X20973643</u>
- Russell, K. (2003). An assessment of outcomes in outdoor behavioral healthcare treatment. *Child & Youth Care Forum*, 32(6), 355–381.

https://doi.org/10.1023/B:CCAR.0000004507.12946.7e

- Sahni, P., & Kumar, J. (2021). Exploring the relationship of human–nature interaction and mindfulness: A cross-sectional study. *Mental Health, Religion & Culture*, 24(5), 450– 462. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13674676.2021.1890704</u>
- Sandhu, T., & Singh, H. (2021). Counselor burnout during COVID-19: Predictive role of cognitive emotion regulation. *Indian Journal of Positive Psychology*, 12(3), 258–262.

- Savic-Jabrow, P. C. (2010). Where do counsellors in private practice receive their support? A pilot study. *Counselling & Psychotherapy Research*, 10(3), 229–232. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733140903469889
- Schmidt, S. J. (2017). What does emotion have to do with learning? Everything! *Journal of Food Science Education*, *16*(3), 64–66. https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4329.12116
- Schwitzer, A. M., Gonzalez, T., & Curl, J. (2001). Preparing students for professional roles by simulating work settings in counselor education courses. *Counselor Education & Supervision*, 40(4), 308. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6978.2001.tb01262.x
- Shanahan, D. F., Astell-Burt, T., Barber, E. A., Brymer, E., Cox, D. T. C., Dean, J., Depledge, M., Fuller, R. A., Hartig, T., Irvine, K. N., Jones, A., Kikillus, H., Lovell, R., Mitchell, R., Niemelä, J., Nieuwenhuijsen, M., Pretty, J., Townsend, M., van Heezik, Y., Gaston, K. J. (2019). Nature-based interventions for improving health and wellbeing: The purpose, the people, and the outcomes. *Sports (Basel, Switzerland)*, 7(6). https://doi.org/10.3390/sports7060141
- Shannonhouse, L., Erford, B., Gibson, D., O'Hara, C., & Fullen, M. C. (2020). Psychometric synthesis of the Five Factor Wellness Inventory. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 98(1), 94–106. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12303</u>
- Shao, M., & Lin, D. (2021). A study on how the five senses are affected when tourists experience towns with forest characteristics: An empirical analysis based on the data of Fujian, Guangdong and Sichuan in China. *Sustainability (2071-1050)*, *13*(15), 8283. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13158283

- Shell, E. M., Teodorescu, D., & Williams, L. D. (2021). Investigating race-related stress, burnout, and secondary traumatic stress for black mental health therapists. *Journal of Black Psychology*, 47(8), 669–694. https://doi.org/10.1177/00957984211033963
- Sheperis, C. J., Watson, J. C., & Haddock, L. (2017, 2010). Predictive designs. In C. J. Sherperis,
 J. S. Young, & M. H. Daniels (Eds.), Counseling research: Quantitative, qualitative, and
 mixed methods (2nd ed., pp. 121-140). Pearson Education Inc.
- Singh, J., Karanika-Murray, M., Baguley, T., & Hudson, J. (2020). A systematic review of job demands and resources associated with compassion fatigue in mental health professionals. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(19). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17196987
- Sommer, C. A., & Cox, J. A. (2006). Sexual violence counselors' reflections on supervision: Using stories to mitigate vicarious traumitization. *Journal of Poetry Therapy: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Practice, Theory, Research, and Education, 19*(1), 3–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08893670600565587</u>
- Song, C., Ikei, H., & Miyazaki, Y. (2016). Physiological effects of nature therapy: A review of the research in Japan. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 13(8). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph13080781
- Stalnaker-Shofner, D. M., & Manyam, S. B. (2014). The effect of a wellness intervention on the total wellness of counseling practicum graduate students. *Practitioner Scholar: Journal* of Counseling & Professional Psychology, 3(1), 48–62.
- Stebnicki, M. A. (2007). Empathy fatigue: Healing the mind, body, and spirit of professional counselors. American Journal of Psychiatric Rehabilitation, 10(4), 317–338. Retrieved from

http://libproxy.txstate.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true& db=ccm&AN=105969306&site=eds-live&scope=site

- Stokes, J. T., & Hunter, Q. (2020). Counselor educators' integration of wellness with doctoral students within CACREP-accredited programs. *Journal of Counselor Preparation & Supervision*, 13(3), 87–116.
- Swank, J. M., & Reese, R. F. (2022). Do counselors and other helping professionals use naturebased counseling? *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 17(4), 443– 455. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2021.1911725</u>
- Swank, J. M., & Shin, S. M. (2015). Garden counseling groups and self-esteem: A mixed methods study with children with emotional and behavioral problems. *Journal for Specialists in Group Work*, 40(3), 315–331.

https://doi.org/10.1080/01933922.2015.1056570

- Swarbrick, M. (2006). A wellness approach. Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal, 29(4), 311–314.
- Sweeney, T. J. (2001). Counseling: Historical origins and philosophical roots. In D. C. Locke, J.E. Myers, & E. L. Herr (Eds.), *The handbook of counseling* (pp.3-26). Sage.
- Sweeney, T. J., & Witmer, J. M. (1991). Beyond social interest: Striving toward optimum health and wellness. *Individual Psychology: The Journal of Adlerian Theory, Research & Practice*, 47(4), 527.
- Tanigoshi, H., Kontos, A. P., & Remley, T. P., Jr. (2008). The effectiveness of individual wellness counseling on the wellness of law enforcement officers. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 86(1), 64–74. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6678.2008.tb00627.x

- Thompson, I. A., Amatea, E. S., & Thompson, E. S. (2014). Personal and contextual predictors of mental health counselors' compassion fatigue and burnout. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 36(1), 58–77. https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.36.1.p61m73373m4617r3
- Thompson, I. A., Wolf, C. P., Mott, E., Baggs, A. S., Thompson, E. S., Callueng, C., & Puig, A. (2018). Luna Yoga: A wellness program for female counselors and counselors-in-training to foster self-awareness and connection. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, *13*(2), 169–184. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15401383.2017.1348918</u>
- Toyoda, M., Yokota, Y., Barnes, M., & Kaneko, M. (2019). Potential of a small indoor plant on the desk for reducing office workers' stress. *HortTechnology*, 30(1), 55–63. https://doi.org/10.21273/HORTTECH04427-19
- Townsley, M., Waldron, J., Alborn, Y. S., Schares, D., Huckstadt, K., McNamara, S., & Gute, D. (2021). School administrators' experiences in a 6-month health and wellness community of practice. *Journal of School Health*, 91(10), 857–866. https://doi.org/10.1111/josh.13073
- Tudor, K. (2013). Person-Centered psychology and therapy, ecopsychology, and ecotherapy. *Person-Centered & Experiential Psychotherapies*, 12(4), 315–329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14779757.2013.855137</u>
- Uebel, K., Marselle, M., Dean, A. J., Rhodes, J. R., & Bonn, A. (2021). Urban green space soundscapes and their perceived restorativeness. *People and Nature*, 3(3), 756–769. https://doi.org/https://besjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/pan3.10215
- Ulrich, R. S. (1984). View through a window may influence recovery from surgery. *Science*, 224(4647), 420. Retrieved from

http://libproxy.txstate.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true& db=edsjsr&AN=edsjsr.1692984&site=eds-live&scope=site

- Ulrich, R. S., Simons, R. F., Losito, B. D., Fiorito, E., Miles, M. A., & Zelson, M. (1991). Stress recovery during exposure to natural and urban environments. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 11(3), 201–230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0272-4944(05)80184-7</u>
- Venart, E., Vassos, S., & Pitcher-Heft, H. (2007). What individual counselors can do to sustain wellness. *Journal of Humanistic Counseling, Education and Development*, 46(1), 50–S.
- Villasenor-Galarza, A. (2013). Toward an integral ecopsychology: In service of earth, psyche, and spirit. Integral Review: A Transdisciplinary & Transcultural Journal for New Thought, Research, & Praxis, 9(3), 25–39.
- Viswanathan, R., Myers, M. F., & Fanous, A. H. (2020). Support groups and individual mental health care via video conferencing for frontline clinicians during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychosomatics*, 61(5), 538–543. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psym.2020.06.014
- Waegemakers Schiff, J., & Lane, A. M. (2019). PTSD symptoms, vicarious traumatization, and burnout in front line workers in the homeless sector. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 55(3), 454–462. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-018-00364-7
- Walter, K. H., Otis, N. P., Ray, T. N., Glassman, L. H., Beltran, J. L., Kobayashi Elliott, K. T., & Michalewicz-Kragh, B. (2023). A randomized controlled trial of surf and hike therapy for U.S. active duty service members with major depressive disorder. *BMC Psychiatry*, 23(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-022-04452-7
- Ward, M. M., Ullrich, F., Merchant, K. A. S., Carter, K. D., Bhagianadh, D., Lacks, M., Taylor,
 E., & Gordon, J. (2022). Describing changes in telebehavioral health utilization and
 services delivery in rural school settings in pre- and early stages of the COVID-19 public
 health emergency. *Journal of School Health*, 92(5), 452–460.

- Warren, J., Morgan, M. M., Morris, L. B., & Morris, T. M. (2010). Breathing words slowly: Creative writing and counselor self-care-the writing workout. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 5(2), 109–124.
- Watson, J. C. (2015). A holistic wellness approach toward counseling college athletes. In E.
 Comeaux (Ed.), *Making the connection: Data-informed practices in academic support centers for college athletes.* (pp. 33–46). IAP Information Age Publishing.
- Watson, J. C., & Kissinger, D. B. (2007). Athletic participation and wellness: Implications for counseling college student athletes. *Journal of College Counseling*, *10*(2), 153–162. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-1882.2007.tb00015.x
- Wendel, A. R. (2022). A Christian psychology approach to counselor wellness: Instilling and improving counselor wellness in clinical supervision. *Journal of Psychology & Christianity*, 41(4), 265–277.
- White, K., Kendrick, T., & Yardley, L. (2009). Change in self-esteem, self-efficacy, and the mood dimensions of depression as potential mediators of the physical activity and depression relationship: Exploring the temporal relation of change. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 2(1), 44–52.
- White, M. P., Alcock, I., Wheeler, B. W., & Depledge, M. H. (2013). Would you be happier living in a greener urban area? A fixed-effects analysis of panel data. *Psychological Science*, 24(6), 920–928. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797612464659</u>
- Whittier Olerich, K., Summers, K., Lewis, A. M., Stewart, K., & Ryan, G. L. (2021). Patient identified factors influencing decisions to seek fertility care: Adaptation of a wellness model. *Journal of Reproductive & Infant Psychology*, 39(3), 263–275. https://doi.org/10.1080/02646838.2019.1705263

Wilkie, S., & Davinson, N. (2021). Prevalence and effectiveness of nature-based interventions to impact adult health-related behaviours and outcomes: A scoping review. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, 214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2021.104166

Wilson, E. O. (1984). Biophilia. Harvard University Press.

- Witmer, J. M., & Sweeney, T. J. (1992). A holistic model for wellness and prevention over the life span. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 71(2), 140–148.
- Witmer, J. M., & Young, M. E. (1996). Preventing counselor impairment: A wellness approach. *Journal of Humanistic Education and Development*, *34*(3), 141–155.
- Wolsko, C., & Hoyt, K. (2012). Employing the restorative capacity of nature: Pathways to practicing ecotherapy among mental health professionals. *Ecopsychology*, 4(1), 10–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2012.0002</u>
- Xiong, J., Lipsitz, O., Nasri, F., Lui, L. M. W., Gill, H., Phan, L., Chen-Li, D., Iacobucci, M.,
 Ho, R., Majeed, A., & McIntyre, R. S. (2020). Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on mental health in the general population: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 277, 55–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.08.001
- Yager, G. G., & Tovar-Blank, Z. G. (2007). Wellness and counselor education. Journal of Humanistic Counseling, Education & Development, 46(2), 142–153.
- Yılmaz, S., Çığ, O., & Yılmaz-Bolat, E. (2020). The impact of a short-term nature-based education program on young children's biophilic tendencies. *Ilkogretim Online*, 19(3), 1729–1739. <u>https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonline.2020.734968</u>
- Zijlema, W. L., Triguero-Mas, M., Smith, G., Cirach, M., Martinez, D., Dadvand, P., Gascon,M., Jones, M., Gidlow, C., Hurst, G., Masterson, D., Ellis, N., van den Berg, M., Maas,J., van Kamp, I., van den Hazel, P., Kruize, H., Nieuwenhuijsen, M. J., & Julvez, J.

(2017). The relationship between natural outdoor environments and cognitive functioning and its mediators. *Environmental Research*, *155*, 268–275.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.02.017

Appendix A

Nature Survey

1. Vision:

On a scale of 0 to 9, please indicate the extent to which you are able to *visually sense* elements of nature during your counseling sessions. Examples of visual elements can include plants/vegetation, non-human animals, visual pictures/art depicting nature, feathers, rocks, shells, water, candle, and sky.

0: I am not able to visually sense any elements of nature during my counseling sessions.

9: During my counseling sessions, I consider myself visually immersed in nature as I conduct counseling sessions outdoors and am able to visually sense elements of nature either sitting or engaging in nature-related physical activity such as horseback riding, walking, yoga, hiking, camping, gardening, or other nature-related physical activities.

0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9

2. Hearing:

On a scale of 0 to 9, please indicate the extent to which you are able to *sense by hearing* elements of nature during your counseling sessions. Examples of elements of nature that can be heard consist of the sounds of wind/breeze, rain, thunder, water, and/or non-human animals including insects.

0: I am not able to sense by hearing any elements of nature during my counseling sessions.9: During my counseling sessions, I consider myself immersed in nature as I am able to sense through hearing sounds of nature in an outdoor setting, either sitting or engaging in nature-related physical activity such as horseback riding, walking, yoga, hiking, camping, gardening, or other nature-related physical activities.

113

	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
--	---	---	---	---	---	---	---	---	---	---

3. Touch

On a scale of 0-9, please indicate the extent to which you are able to *sense the physical touch* of elements of nature during your counseling sessions. Examples of natural elements that can be sensed by touch are physical touch with humans or non-human animals, plants, shells, feathers, wind/breeze, or other elements of nature you are able to sense by physical touch. 0: I am not able to sense by physical touch any elements of nature during my counseling

sessions.

9: During my counseling sessions, I consider myself immersed in nature as I am able to sense by touch elements of nature in an outdoor setting, either sitting or engaging in nature-related physical activity such as horseback riding, walking, yoga, hiking, camping, gardening, or other nature-related physical activities.

0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9

4. Taste

On a scale of 0-9, please indicate the extent to which you are able to *sense by taste* elements of nature during your counseling sessions. Examples include food sources such as water, herbal/spice teas, or other food sources with ingredients reflective of nature.

0: I am not able to sense by taste any elements of nature during my counseling sessions.

9: During my counseling sessions, I consider myself immersed in nature as I am able to sense by taste elements of nature in an outdoor setting, either sitting or engaging in nature-related physical activity such as horseback riding, walking, hiking, yoga, camping, gardening, or other nature-related physical activities.

0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9

5. Smell

On a scale of 0-9, please indicate the extent to which you are able to *sense by smell* elements of nature during your counseling sessions. Examples include smells of human or non-human animals, aromas emitted from food products containing natural elements, aromas emitted from infusers or candles that reflect nature, or outdoor air from an open window.

0: I am not able to sense by smell any elements of nature during my counseling sessions.

9: I consider myself immersed in nature as I am able to sense by smell elements of nature during my counseling sessions in an outdoor setting, either sitting or engaging in nature-related physical activity such as horseback riding, walking, yoga, hiking, camping, gardening, or other nature-related physical activities.

0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9

Appendix B

Recruitment Email

Greetings! My name is Naomi Coleman Medina, and I am a doctoral candidate in the Counselor Education and Supervision program at St. Mary's University in San Antonio, Texas. I am in the process of completing my dissertation and would greatly appreciate your assistance. I am interested in counselor wellness and how the natural world in counseling sessions could contribute to counselor wellness. You were contacted because you are a licensed professional counselor or licensed professional counselor associate in Texas. This study was approved by The Institutional Review Board at St. Mary's University, San Antonio, Texas.

Included at the bottom of this email is a link. Should you agree to assist, please click on the link. There you will find the informed consent document, a personal demographic survey, a brief questionnaire relating to the extent that aspects of nature are part of your counseling sessions, and a testing instrument called the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL). Completing this set of instruments will take approximately 15 to 20 minutes. There are no anticipated risks associated with participating in this study, and no information that could identify you will be collected.

To participate in this study, participants must be licensed in the State of Texas, fluent in English, and currently providing counseling services.

If you have any additional questions regarding this study, please feel free to contact me, Naomi Coleman Medina, at <u>nmedina9@mail.stmarytx.edu</u> or my supervisor, Dr. Melanie C. Harper, at <u>mharper@stmarytx.edu</u>.

By clicking on the link below, you will be directed to the research materials.

116

(LINK)

Thanks so much.

Sincerely,

Naomi

Naomi Coleman Medina, M.A., LPC-S (she, her, hers) Doctoral Candidate Counselor Education and Supervision Department of Counseling and Human Services St. Mary's University, San Antonio, Texas Nmedina9@mail.stmarytx.edu

Appendix C

Informed Consent

St. Mary's University, San Antonio, Texas, supports the practice of protection of human participants in research. This consent form will provide you the information you need to understand what is being done and why you are being invited to participate. It will also describe any known risks, inconveniences or discomforts that you may encounter. We encourage you to ask questions at any time. If you agree to participate, please be aware that you are free to withdraw at any point. If you want, you can print a copy of this consent form.

Purpose and Background

You are invited to participate in a research study to learn more about the relationship between nature and counselor wellness. The information gathered will be used to increase knowledge about counselor wellness, and how the natural world in counseling sessions may contribute to counselor wellness. You are invited to participate because you are a licensed professional counselor or licensed professional counselor associate in Texas.

Procedures

If you agree to participate in this study, you will be asked to complete a personal demographic survey and a brief questionnaire asking about the extent nature is included in your counseling sessions. You will also be invited to complete the FFWEL, a testing instrument that will render a composite wellness score. The FFWEL will require approximately 15-20 minutes to complete. Each of these materials are included in this link. All information you provide will remain confidential and your name will not be collected or associated with any research findings. When this study is complete, you will be provided with the results if you request them, and you will be free to ask any questions. If you have any further questions concerning this study, please

feel free to contact us through phone at 210-436-3011, or e-mail: Researcher Naomi Coleman Medina at <u>nmedina9@mail.stmarytx.edu</u> or Supervisor Melanie C. Harper, Ph.D. at <u>mharper@stmarytx.edu</u>.

If you have any questions about your rights as a research participant or concerns about this research study, please contact the Chair, Institutional Review Board, St. Mary's University at 210-436-3736 or email at IRBCommitteeChair@stmarytx.edu. ALL RESEARCH PROJECTS THAT ARE CARRIED OUT BY INVESTIGATORS AT ST. MARY'S UNIVERSITY ARE GOVERNED BY THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY AND THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT.

Risks/Discomforts

There are no foreseeable risks or discomforts.

Please indicate with your signature on the space below that you understand your rights and agree to participate in the study. If you agree to participate, please be aware that you are free to withdraw at any point, and you will not be penalized or lose benefits to which you are entitled.

Appendix D

Follow-up Recruitment Email

Greetings! My name is Naomi Coleman Medina, and I am a doctoral candidate in the Counselor Education and Supervision program at St. Mary's University in San Antonio, Texas. I contacted you a few weeks ago regarding the possibility of your participating in my study and thought I would follow up. I am interested in counselor wellness and how the natural world in counseling sessions could contribute to counselor wellness. You were contacted because you are a licensed professional counselor or licensed professional counselor associate in Texas. This study was approved by The Institutional Review Board at St. Mary's University, San Antonio, Texas. If you have already completed the questionnaires, thank you. If not, I would greatly appreciate your assistance.

Included at the bottom of this email is a link. Should you agree to assist, please click on the link. There you will find the informed consent document, a personal demographic survey, a brief questionnaire relating to the extent that aspects of nature are part of your counseling sessions, and a testing instrument called the Five Factor Wellness Inventory (FFWEL). Completing this set of instruments will take approximately 15 to 20 minutes. There are no anticipated risks associated with participating in this study, and no information that could identify you will be collected.

To participate in this study, participants must be licensed in the State of Texas, fluent in English, and currently providing counseling services.

If you have any additional questions regarding this study, please feel free to contact me,

Naomi Coleman Medina, at <u>nmedina9@mail.stmarytx.edu</u> or my supervisor, Dr. Melanie C.

Harper, at <u>mharper@stmarytx.edu</u>.

By clicking on the link below, you will be directed to the research materials.

(LINK)

Thanks so much.

Sincerely,

Naomi

Naomi Coleman Medina, M.A., LPC-S (she, her, hers) Doctoral Candidate Counselor Education and Supervision Department of Counseling and Human Services St. Mary's University, San Antonio, Texas Nmedina9@mail.stmarytx.edu

Appendix E

Demographic Information

Please describe your gender

Male

Female

I prefer not to answer

I prefer to describe myself as: _____

Please describe your race/ethnicity (select all that apply)

Hispanic or Latino

White

Black or African American

American Indian or Alaskan Native

Asian

Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander

I prefer not to answer

I prefer to describe myself as:

Age

20-30
31-40
41-50
51-60
61-70
71-80

Over 80

Credentials

LPC

LPC-Supervisor

LPC Associate

Years as a licensed counselor (any category)

0-5 6-10 10-15 16-20 20-25 26-30 Over 30 Employment setting

Private Practice

Hospital

Agency

Academic

Other

Vita

Naomi Coleman Medina is a licensed professional counselor supervisor and owns a private counseling practice in San Marcos, Texas, called, "Metamorphosis," a name she felt that reflected personal growth and change over the lifespan. Prior to becoming a professional counselor, Naomi was a personal fitness trainer for 25 years. While this career was rewarding, she felt the need to broaden her ability to help others. In her 40's she embarked on an educational career, and with the support of her husband and family, was able to fulfill her dream in becoming a licensed professional counselor. Her appreciation for the restorative powers of the natural world and the value of gentle physical movement resulted in her becoming a walk talk therapist. For many years, Naomi has valued the part education plays in personal growth for the student and the teacher. For nine years, she was a member of the adjunct faculty at Austin Community College. Following, she enjoyed the experience of teaching in the department of counseling and human services at St. Mary's University. Naomi is currently a lecturer in the department of psychology at Texas State University.